



Table of CONTENTS

1	GENERAL	4
1.1	The OEB's Statutory Objectives with respect to Natural Gas	5
1.2	Completeness and Accuracy of an Application	5
1.3	Pre-Application Meetings	6
1.4	General Filing Requirements	6
1.5	Indigenous Consultation	9
2	MUNICIPAL FRANCHISE AGREEMENT	10
2.1	Introduction	10
2.2	Legislation	10
2.3	Model Franchise Agreement	11
2.4	Filing Requirements	12
2.5	Post-hearing Filings	13
3	CERTIFICATE OF PUBLIC CONVENIENCE AND NECESSITY	14
3.1	Introduction	14
3.2	Legislation	14
3.3	A Certificate Associated with an Application for Leave to Construct (LTC)	15
3.4	Competing Certificate Applications	15
3.5	System Bypass	17
3.6	Post-Approval Municipal Changes	18
3.7	Filing Requirements	19
3.8	Filing Requirements for New Entrants	20
4	LEAVE TO CONSTRUCT	22
4.1	Introduction	22
4.2	Legislation	22
4.3	Multi-Phase Pipeline Projects	24
4.4	Standard Leave to Construct Issues List	24
4.5	Filing Requirements	31
4.6	Change Requests	38



5	NATURAL GAS STORAGE AND RELATED APPLICATIONS/REFERRALS	39
5.1	Introduction	39
5.2	Legislation	40
5.3	Summary of Types of Natural Gas Storage and Related Applications	41
5.4	Filing Requirements	42
6	EXPROPRIATION	45
6.1	Introduction	45
6.2	Legislation	45
6.3	Filing Requirements	46
6.4	Post-hearing Filings	46
API	PENDIX A: STANDARD LTC ISSUES LIST	48
API	PENDIX B: IRP FRAMEWORK	52
API	PENDIX C: STANDARD ELEMENTS OF LAND USE AGREEMENTS	77
ΔΡΙ	PENDIX D. STANDARD LEAVE TO CONSTRUCT CONDITIONS OF APPROVAL	80



1 GENERAL

This Natural Gas Facilities Handbook (Handbook) sets out the Ontario Energy Board's (OEB) expectations in relation to the following natural gas facilities and related applications:

- 1. Under the Municipal Franchises Act
 - a. Section 8, Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity (certificate)
 Applications
 - b. Sections 9 and 10, Municipal Franchise Agreement (franchise) Applications
- 2. Under the Ontario Energy Board Act, 1998 (OEB Act)
 - a. Section 38, Designated Storage Area (DSA) Applications¹
 - b. Section 40, DSA Well Drilling Licence Application Referrals
 - c. Section 90 and 91, Leave to Construct (LTC) Applications
 - d. Section 95, Exemption from the Requirements for Section 90 LTC
 - e. Section 99, Expropriation Applications related to LTC approvals

This Handbook provides legislative and OEB policy context for, and outlines key principles and expectations generally applicable to, the applications listed above. The OEB expects applicants² to file these applications in a manner that is consistent with this Handbook, unless they can demonstrate a cogent rationale for departing from it. The OEB may require an applicant to file evidence in addition to what is identified in the filing requirements for a given application. An applicant may combine its requests for various types of approvals into a single application where it is appropriate to do so.

There are other types of natural gas related applications that are not covered in detail in this Handbook that proponents should be aware of and apply for, if required.³

These include compensation for gas or oil rights under section 38 of the OEB Act; the right to enter land under section 98 of the OEB Act; and authority to construct upon, under or over a highway etc. under section 101 of the OEB Act. Other approvals or permits, such as those required under the *Technical Standards and Safety Act, 2000* may also be required. Applicants are expected to address these types of applications on a case-by-case basis as required and can contact OEB staff to discuss them before filing.



Page 4

A Designated Storage Area means an area of land designated by the OEB for the development and operation of a natural gas storage pool or reservoir.

Applicants are also variously referred to in this Handbook as persons, proponents, utilities or distributors.

1.1 The OEB's Statutory Objectives with respect to Natural Gas

In considering any application it receives that is related to natural gas, the OEB is guided by its statutory objectives for gas as set out in the OEB Act. Specifically, section 2 of the OEB Act provides that the OEB, in carrying out its responsibilities under the OEB Act or any other act in relation to gas, will be guided by the following statutory objectives:

- 1. To facilitate competition in the sale of gas to users
- To inform consumers and protect their interests with respect to prices and the reliability and quality of gas service
- 3. To facilitate rational expansion of transmission and distribution systems
- 4. To facilitate rational development and safe operation of gas storage
- To promote energy conservation and energy efficiency in accordance with the policies of the Government of Ontario, including having regard to the consumer's economic circumstances
 - 5.1. To facilitate the maintenance of a financially viable gas industry for the transmission, distribution and storage of gas
- 6. To promote communication within the gas industry

1.2 Completeness and Accuracy of an Application

An application to the OEB must provide sufficient evidence to enable the OEB to determine whether the application should be approved. The onus is on the applicant to demonstrate to the OEB's satisfaction that the application should be approved. A clearly written, accurate and complete application that presents information and data consistently across all exhibits, and clearly demonstrates the appropriateness of the relief sought (e.g., approval or permission) is essential for an effective regulatory review and timely decision making. The OEB's examination of an application and its subsequent decision are based on the evidence filed in that case. A complete and accurate evidentiary record is essential.

The filing requirements set out in this Handbook provide the minimum information that an applicant must file for a complete application. However, an applicant should provide any additional information that is necessary to justify the approvals being sought in the application.



The OEB will consider an application complete if it meets the applicable filing requirements. If an applicant cannot provide the required information, or it believes the required information is not applicable, it must provide an explanation of why it cannot provide the information or why the information is not applicable.

Upon the filing of an application, the OEB will undertake a completeness check of the application to assess whether the application includes all the information required by the applicable filing requirements. If so, the OEB will issue a letter to the applicant indicating the application is complete, and the OEB will begin its review of the application. If the application does not include all the information required by the applicable filing requirements, the OEB will issue a letter to the applicant identifying which information is missing. The OEB will not commence its review of the application until all the necessary information has been provided or a satisfactory explanation has been provided as to why certain information should not or cannot be provided.

1.3 Pre-Application Meetings

As is the case with any type of application, OEB staff is available to meet with applicants prior to an application being filed to discuss the OEB's expectations and requirements for that application type, including those contained in this Handbook. A pre-application meeting can be arranged by writing to registrar@oeb.ca and providing contact information and a brief description of the potential application including the legislative provision(s) that apply.

1.4 General Filing Requirements

The Handbook contains specific filing requirements for each of the application types listed in section 1 (General). In addition to the specific filing requirements, every application must contain the information set out below to the extent applicable to the application.

1.4.1 Contact Information

The applicant must provide the contact information (name, title, mailing address, telephone number and email address) for the applicant's primary representative and its legal representative, if any.

1.4.2 Relief Requested

The applicant must provide a description of the relief (e.g., approval or permission) being requested from the OEB and the specific legislative provision(s) under which the relief is being sought.

1.4.3 Confidential Information

The OEB relies on full and complete disclosure of all relevant material to ensure that its decisions are well-informed. To ensure a transparent and accessible review process, applicants should make every effort to file all material publicly and completely.



However, the OEB's <u>Rules of Practice and Procedure</u> (Rules) and the <u>Practice Direction on Confidential Filings</u> (Practice Direction) allow applicants and other parties to request that certain filings be treated as confidential.⁴ Where such a request is made, participants are expected to review and follow the Rules and Practice Direction.

Applicants and other parties must ensure that filings for which they request confidential treatment are genuinely in need of confidential treatment.

1.4.4 Personal Information

All parties are reminded of the OEB's rules regarding personal information in any filing they make as part of a proceeding. Parties should consult Rule 9A of the OEB's Rules and Part 10 of the Practice Direction regarding how to file documents (including interrogatories) that have personal information in them.

Rule 9A of the OEB's Rules states that "any person filing a document that contains personal information, as that phrase is defined in the *Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act*, of another person who is not a party to the proceeding shall file two versions of the document." There must be one version of the document that is a redacted version of the document from which the personal information has been deleted or stricken, and a second version of the document that is un-redacted (i.e., that includes the personal information) and should be marked "Confidential—Personal Information".

The OEB does not expect that personal information would typically need to be filed beyond any that may be required by the applicable filing requirements. If an applicant must file personal information as part of its application, the onus is on the applicant to ensure that the application and any evidence filed in support of the application does not include any personal information unless it is filed in accordance with Rule 9A of the OEB's Rules and Part 10 of the Practice Direction applicable.

An application filed with the OEB must include a certification by a senior officer of the applicant stating that the application and any evidence filed in support of the application does not include any personal information unless it is filed in accordance with Rule 9A of the OEB's Rules and Part 10 of the Practice Direction.

An applicant is required to provide a similar certification when filing interrogatory responses or other evidence as part of a proceeding.

The Rules and Practice Direction deal with confidential information and personal information differently. Among other things, confidential information is usually made available to representatives of parties from whom the OEB has accepted a Declaration and Undertaking, whereas personal information is not.



Page 7

1.4.5 Certification of Evidence

An application must include a certification by a senior officer of the applicant that the information filed is accurate, consistent and complete to the best of their knowledge.

1.4.6 Additional Evidence

Applicants should include any other information that may be relevant to the application beyond that required by the filing requirements in this Handbook.

1.4.7 Electronic Filings

All materials filed with the OEB must be submitted in a searchable / unrestricted PDF format with a digital signature through the <u>OEB's web portal</u>. Filings must clearly state the sender's name, postal address, telephone number and email address. Parties must use the document naming conventions and document submission standards outlined in the <u>Regulatory Electronic Submission System (RESS) Document Guidelines</u>.

1.4.8 Duplicative Information When Filing Two or More Applications

The filing requirements for certain application types are similar (e.g., certificates and franchises). If an applicant is requesting more than one approval in a single application, then there is no need for the applicant to provide any required information more than once.

1.4.9 Updating an Application

When changes or updates to an application are necessary, a thorough explanation of the changes must be provided, along with revisions to the affected evidence and related schedules. This process is contemplated in Rule 11.02 of the *Rules of Practice and Procedure*. When these changes or updates are contemplated in later stages of a proceeding, applicants should proceed with the update only if there is a material change to the evidence already before the OEB. Rule 11.03 states that any such updates should clearly indicate the date of the revision and the part(s) revised.

1.4.10 Interrogatories

The OEB is aware of the number of interrogatories (i.e., information requests) that the regulatory review process can generate. The OEB advises applicants to consider the clarity, completeness and accuracy of their evidence to reduce the need for interrogatories. Furthermore, the OEB expects that applicants and other parties filing evidence will file appropriate, relevant, accurate and complete evidence. A sub-standard or inaccurate application, and the re-filing or updating of evidence can extend the time for the OEB's review. Applicants should not file information that they consider not relevant to the proceeding. The OEB also advises all parties to carefully consider the relevance and materiality of information before requesting it through interrogatories.



The OEB reminds parties not to engage in detailed exploration of items that do not appear to be material. In making its decision on cost awards, the OEB will consider whether intervenors made reasonable efforts to ensure that their participation in the hearing was focused on material issues.

Parties should consult Rules 26 and 27 of the OEB's *Rules of Practice and Procedure*, for additional information on the filing of interrogatories and responses, and matters related to such filings.

1.5 Indigenous Consultation

The OEB is committed to ensuring that Indigenous peoples (First Nations, Inuit, and Métis peoples) have an opportunity to bring their views forward and to participate in any proceedings that may impact their rights or interests. This includes potential adverse impacts on established or asserted Aboriginal or treaty rights, which triggers the Constitutional duty to consult and, when required, to accommodate.

With respect to natural gas facilities applications, the duty to consult most often arises in the context of applications for leave to construct natural gas facilities under section 90 or 91 of the OEB Act. For this reason, the OEB has for many years had a specific Indigenous consultation policy for those applications, which requires the Crown and project proponents to undertake certain activities to ensure that the duty to consult is adequately discharged. This process is set out in the OEB's *Environmental Guidelines for the Location, Construction and Operation of Hydrocarbon Pipelines and Facilities in Ontario*, and is summarized in section 4.4.6 below. In cases where the duty to consult is triggered, the OEB cannot issue a final decision approving an application unless it is satisfied, based on the evidence before it, that the duty to consult has been discharged.

Impacts on Indigenous rights or interests can arise in other proceedings. Where that is the case, representatives of affected Indigenous communities are encouraged to participate in the proceeding and make their views known to the OEB. Further information regarding the OEB's role and how to participate is set out on the <u>OEB's Consultation with Indigenous People's webpage</u>.



2 MUNICIPAL FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

2.1 Introduction

A person is not permitted to provide gas distribution service within a municipality in Ontario unless the requirements of the *Municipal Franchises Act* have been met. These include obtaining a franchise from the municipality in which the works are to be located and having the terms and conditions of the franchise approved by the OEB. These terms and conditions are typically set out in the form of a franchise agreement.

A municipal franchise agreement deals primarily with the relationship between the municipality and the gas distributor with respect to issues such as the use of the municipal road allowances for the construction of the facilities. Virtually all municipal franchise agreements in Ontario are in the form of the OEB's standard Model Franchise Agreement.

A municipal franchise does not grant exclusive rights to the gas distributor, although in most cases only one utility will hold a franchise agreement for any particular area. As a result of municipal reorganizations and consolidations over the years, in some cases a municipality will have franchise agreements with more than one gas distributor for different parts of its territory. The fact that a person holds a franchise agreement with a municipality is not a bar to another person also obtaining a franchise agreement with the same municipality, although the OEB will generally not issue certificates to different persons that cover the same geographic area within a municipality. The rights granted through a franchise agreement are not necessarily exclusive.

It is important to note that a franchise agreement, in and of itself, does not authorize the construction of facilities. Construction of facilities is only permitted after a utility has obtained from the OEB a valid certificate under the *Municipal Franchises Act* and, where applicable, leave to construct, as well as obtaining any permits, approvals and agreements from other agencies or bodies that may be required for construction to proceed. An application for the approval of a municipal franchise agreement may be made at the same time as an application for a certificate.

2.2 Legislation

Section 3 of the *Municipal Franchises Act* states that a municipal corporation may not grant any person the right to use or occupy any municipal highway or construct or operate any natural and other gas works⁵ in a municipality unless a by-law setting out the terms and conditions applicable to such right has been assented to by the municipal

The *Municipal Franchises Act* defines "gas" as follows: "natural gas, manufactured gas or any liquified petroleum gas, and includes any mixture of natural gas, manufactured gas or liquified petroleum gas, but does not include a liquified petroleum gas that is distributed by means other than a pipe line".



electors. As noted above, these terms and conditions are typically set out in the form of a franchise agreement.

Section 9 of the *Municipal Franchises Act* states that no by-law granting the right to construct or operate gas facilities shall be submitted to the municipal electors for their assent unless the terms and conditions related to the by-law have first been approved by the OEB. However, section 9 (4) of the Act provides that the OEB may by order declare and direct that the assent of the electors is not necessary if the OEB is satisfied that such assent may be properly dispensed with.

In the vast majority of cases, the OEB declares and directs that the assent of the municipal electors is not necessary. The OEB will typically do so upon having reviewed a resolution issued by municipal council (and filed with the application) approving the form of draft by-law and draft franchise agreement and authorizing the applicant to submit them to the OEB for approval. Accordingly, where an applicant is seeking to dispense with the assent of the municipal electors, it should include, as part of its franchise application, the municipality's resolution, draft by-law and draft franchise agreement.

Most franchise agreements are for a term of 20 years. Section 10 of the *Municipal Franchises Act* allows either the municipality or the gas distributor to apply for a renewal of the franchise agreement up to a year before the expiration of their current franchise agreement. Where the OEB approves the renewal or extension of a franchise by issuing an order under section 10, the order is deemed to be a valid by-law of the municipality.

2.3 Model Franchise Agreement

The OEB adopted the Model Franchise Agreement following significant input from interested stakeholders, including the Association of Municipalities of Ontario and natural gas distributors, to provide guidance to applicants and municipalities regarding the standard terms of a franchise agreement and as a tool to efficiently administer the many franchise agreements across the Province.⁶ The Model Franchise Agreement provides a template to guide applicants and municipalities regarding the terms that the OEB finds reasonable under the *Municipal Franchises Act*⁷, including a term of 20 years. Accordingly, the OEB expects that franchises will be based on the Model Franchise Agreement, unless there is a compelling reason for deviation.⁸

An example of a case in which the OEB allowed a deviation is <u>EB-2008-0413</u>. An example of a case in which the OEB did not allow a deviation is <u>EB-2017-0232</u>.



⁶ RP-1999-0048

Part II of the Model Franchise Agreement requires the applicant to select one of two wording options depending on whether the agreement is with an upper or lower tier municipality.

The <u>Gas Franchise Handbook</u> is a supplement to the Model Franchise Agreement and serves as a consolidated guide for dealing with operating issues that sometimes require a greater level of detail than appears in the franchise agreement itself.

2.4 Filing Requirements

When applying for approval or renewal of a franchise agreement under section 9 or 10 of the *Municipal Franchises Act*, the application must include the following.

- 1. Confirmation as to whether the application is for a new franchise area, or a renewal or extension of an existing franchise area.
- 2. A brief written description of the proposed franchise area⁹, including the physical boundaries (e.g., municipal boundaries, metes and bounds, on-from-to) and the number and general location of any customers to be served or currently served in the proposed franchise area.
- 3. A map of the boundaries of the requested franchise area, the municipal boundaries, major roads and other geographic features marked clearly, and, at the discretion of the applicant, illustrating either:
 - a. The applicant's natural gas facilities in the proposed franchise area and the number and general location of customers to be served or currently served by the applicant in the proposed franchise area
 - b. The customer density of the proposed franchise area (often provided in the form of a colour coded map that illustrates customer density or "heat map")
- 4. Documentation on any existing franchise agreements and certificates:
 - a. Where applicable, a copy of any existing certificate(s) pertaining to the proposed franchise area.
 - b. Where applicable, a copy of the current by-law and franchise agreement.
- 5. Where applicable, a description of any embedded and adjacent franchise areas and the name of any person who serves them.
- 6. In the case of an application under section 10, a detailed description of any material amendments to the municipality's boundaries (e.g., municipal amalgamations or annexations) within the period of the existing franchise agreement and how such amendments relate to the franchise application.

⁹ A franchise area is the geographical territory within a municipality that the franchise agreement is intended to cover



Page 12

- A copy of the draft by-law and the proposed franchise agreement (which should be in the form of the Model Franchise Agreement unless a compelling reason exists for departing from it).
 - a. A copy of the resolution of the Council of the Municipality approving the form of the draft by-law.
 - b. Where applicable, a description of any proposed variance from the Model Franchise Agreement and the supporting rationale outlining the circumstances that would warrant such consideration.

2.5 Post-hearing Filings

An applicant is required to file the certified electronic copy of the signed franchise agreement by-law and an affidavit confirming delivery to the municipality within four months of the issuance of the OEB's decision granting the franchise. If the applicant is not able to do so, it must provide the OEB with a letter outlining the reasons for the delay and an expected date by which it will file the signed documents.



3 CERTIFICATE OF PUBLIC CONVENIENCE AND NECESSITY

3.1 Introduction

A person must have authorization from the OEB, in the form of a certificate, prior to constructing works to supply natural gas in Ontario. ¹⁰ Applications for certificates are made under section 8 of the *Municipal Franchises Act*.

A certificate will define the specific area within a municipality where a utility is permitted to construct natural gas works. The OEB may issue a certificate that does not cover the entire geographic area of a municipality but is instead limited to a route along certain defined roads (also known as "on-from-to") or an area defined by metes and bounds.

The OEB can issue multiple certificates to different persons for different areas within in a single municipality. The OEB generally will not, however, issue certificates with overlapping areas as a precaution against creating confusion among utilities, consumers, emergency responders and other authorities. An exception may be a utility having a certificate for a "traversing pipeline" that crosses another utility's service area.

The OEB will generally only grant certificates at the lower-tier municipal level. If the OEB receives a certificate application relating to an upper-tier municipality, the OEB will generally return the application and require the applicant to reapply at the lower-tier level. This practice helps to avoid certificate overlap.

If a certificate has been issued for a particular area in which there is currently no gas distribution service, another person may apply for a certificate to serve that area. The OEB may amend an existing certificate to remove authorization to serve a specific geographic area and grant that authorization to another person, if public convenience and necessity require that such authorization be given. In so doing, the OEB would seek to ensure that the two certificates would cover mutually exclusive areas.

3.2 Legislation

Section 8 of the *Municipal Franchises Act* states, in part, that no person shall construct any works to supply natural gas in any municipality without the approval of the OEB, and that such approval shall only be given where public convenience and necessity appear

When amending existing certificate rights, the OEB typically cancels the existing certificate and issues a new certificate



Generally, a certificate is required for natural gas works in any municipality. However, for information regarding the requirement for a certificate outside a municipality, see the OEB's November 29, 1994, decision in EBC 211.

EB-2016-0004, Generic Proceeding on Community Expansion, OEB Decision with Reasons, November 17, 2016, page 20

to require it. The approval of the OEB takes the form of a certificate. Certificates are generally issued in perpetuity (i.e., without "sunset" dates).

3.3 A Certificate Associated with an Application for Leave to Construct (LTC)

Where a person needs both a certificate and leave (i.e., permission) to construct, they may file both applications together or separately. However, the OEB will generally not grant the certificate until after the leave to construct has been granted or will grant the certificate conditionally upon the leave to construct being granted. This helps to ensure that certificates are issued only for areas where public convenience and necessity require them.

3.4 Competing Certificate Applications

Where the OEB receives an application from a person intending to expand its system to provide natural gas service to any number of currently unserved customers (possibly within another person's certificate area), the OEB may initiate a competitive process to determine whether any new or amended certificates are warranted.

The scope of the competitive process and the information required by the OEB will be commensurate with the scope of the proposed projects, and the OEB will provide direction to the competing parties accordingly. For example, large-scale projects (e.g., community expansion projects) may require the competing parties to file proposals based on a Common Infrastructure Plan. ¹³ For smaller-scale projects (e.g., new service to a small number of customers) the competing parties may be required to file proposals identifying the earliest feasible in-service date, estimated capital cost, any required customer capital contribution, and an infrastructure diagram including a bill of materials. ¹⁴

At the end of the competitive process, the OEB will determine which of the competing parties is the successful proponent and will also address any approvals that the successful proponent has applied for. At that time, the OEB may also provide direction on next steps where needed. Depending on the circumstances, the next step may be for the successful applicant to file a complete application seeking any outstanding approval(s).

¹⁴ For reference, see the Union Gas Certificate Overlap proceeding EB-2017-0108



A Common Infrastructure Plan is a common set of assumptions (e.g., depreciation rates) and other inputs (e.g., names of communities to be served) that serves as the basis for the proponents to determine the revenue requirements associated with their respective proposals. Aspects of the proposals not included in the Common Infrastructure Plan (i.e., aspects left to competition) include forecast customer attachments, and pipeline design and routing. By using a Common Infrastructure Plan, the OEB can compare the stated revenue requirements on a common set of parameters. For reference, see the EPCOR South Bruce proceeding EB-2016-0137 / 0138 / 0139.

3.4.1 Community Expansion Projects

Community expansion projects are projects intended to serve customers in communities or parts of communities that do not currently have access to natural gas service. For certain community expansion projects, the OEB may hear proposals from competing applicants and determine which is best suited to provide safe and reliable service at a reasonable cost to the new consumers. A competitive process may be initiated if the project would require the OEB's approval of one or both of the following:

- 1. Leave to Construct
- 2. A new or amended certificate

Proponents of community system expansion projects that require leave to construct or a new or amended certificate are required to follow the notification process described below in section 3.4.1.1.

3.4.1.1 Notice of Intent

A proponent whose system expansion project may trigger a competitive process is required to file a letter that notifies the OEB of its intent to pursue the proposed project 15,16 and that provides the following information:

- The full legal name of the proponent, its business address, and the name and contact information of the proponent's representative
- A brief description of the proposed project that addresses topics such as the location, need for the project, number of prospective customers, construction schedule, and in-service date
- A summary of the work already undertaken to support its future application(s) to the OEB
- The date by which the proponent will be ready to file a complete application(s) to provide the new natural gas distribution services

The OEB will review the proponent's letter and determine whether the information provided is sufficient or additional information is required. In either event, the OEB will provide direction in writing to the proponent.

Where the OEB determines that it will conduct a competitive process and it is satisfied with the information provided by the proponent, it will publish a Notice that seeks

The onus is on the applicant to determine the best timing for the letter; however, it must be filed in advance of any application to the OEB for the necessary approvals



A letter of intent is not required for projects that have been selected under Phase II of the <u>Natural Gas</u> Expansion Program.

expressions of interest from any party that is working toward a substantively similar project. The OEB will set a deadline by which the expressions of interest must be filed with the OEB. The deadline is typically 10 business days after the OEB has issued its Notice for expressions of interest.

Anyone responding to the OEB's request for expressions of interest must respond in writing and provide the same information that was required of the original proponent as referenced above (e.g., full legal name, brief description of the proposed project, work undertaken to date). Incomplete expressions of interest may not be considered by the OEB.

If one or more complete expressions of interest are received by the deadline, the OEB may initiate a competitive process. Otherwise, the OEB will proceed to review the application(s) for the proposed project when they are filed and will not delay its review of the application to accommodate the filing of any competitive application in the matter.

3.4.2 Small Projects in Another Person's Certificate Area

A proponent may elect to file an application to serve a few unserved customers within another person's certificate area where it appears that the proponent may be able to provide service more economically than the incumbent certificate holder due, for example, to the proximity of existing pipeline infrastructure.

If the incumbent certificate holder does not object to another person providing service to the intended customers despite the incumbent's existing certificate rights, then the OEB may proceed without a competitive process. The person should file written confirmation that the incumbent certificate holder does not oppose the proposal.

If the incumbent certificate holder has objections to the application, it should apply for intervenor status in the proceeding. The competing parties may be required to file proposals identifying the earliest feasible in-service date, estimated capital cost, any required customer capital contribution, and an infrastructure diagram including a bill of materials.¹⁷

3.5 System Bypass

A system bypass occurs when a customer (often a large industrial customer) seeks to obtain natural gas distribution or transmission service from someone other than the utility that holds the certificate for that territory. The customer may instead seek service from another party (which may be a different natural gas utility) or install and operate its own facilities.

¹⁷ Such as in the case of the Union Gas Certificate Overlap proceeding, EB-2017-0108



The OEB evaluates each application for a system bypass on its merits. Three questions that the OEB has considered are:¹⁸

- 1. Can the incumbent gas distributor meet the operating needs of the customer that is the subject of the system bypass application?
- 2. Will any of the distributor's assets be stranded?
- 3. Would allowing a system bypass materially harm existing ratepayers or otherwise not be in public interest?

The OEB has established the following principles regarding system bypass:

- a) Economic benefit to the customer alone is not sufficient grounds to permit system bypass. 19
- b) That a system bypass is in the interest of the customer does not negate the possibility that it could also be in the public interest.²⁰
- c) If the incumbent gas distributor cannot meet the needs of the customer, and there is no material harm to existing ratepayers, then a system bypass may be granted.²¹
- d) While there may be a lost opportunity in terms of foregone revenues for the incumbent gas distributor and its ratepayers, the OEB has taken the view that there will not be lost revenues for the incumbent gas distributor if the load is incremental.²²

3.6 Post-Approval Municipal Changes

3.6.1 Municipal Name Changes

If the name of the municipality changes after the OEB has issued a certificate, then the certificate holder should notify the OEB within 90 days of the date that the new name takes effect to have the certificate amended to reflect the new name of the municipality.

3.6.2 Municipal Changes that do not affect another Person's Certificate Rights

If the boundaries of a person's existing certificate are affected by a municipal amalgamation or annexation, and no other person holds a certificate for any part of the newly amalgamated or annexed municipal territories, then the person should notify the OEB within 90 days of the date that the change takes effect to have the certificate amended to reflect the change. The OEB will not as a matter of course amend the territory covered by the person's existing certificate to include any additional service



¹⁸ EB-2014-0299 (Greenfield South Power Corporation), Decision and Order, page 9

EBRO-477 (Cardinal Power, 1993) as referenced in EB-2014-0299 (Greenfield South Power Corporation), Decision and Order, page 7

²⁰ EB-2014-0299 (Greenfield South Power Corporation), Decision and Order, page 9

²¹ Ibid., page 10, page 4

²² Ibid., page 10

area that was added to the municipality through the amalgamation or annexation. The certificate would be amended to include the metes and bounds of the person's existing certificate.²³ However, the certificate holder could also apply for a new certificate that would include any additional service area within the newly amalgamated territories.

3.6.3 Municipal Changes that may affect another Person's Certificate Rights

If the boundaries of a person's existing certificate are affected by a municipal amalgamation or annexation and a different person holds one or more certificates in the newly amalgamated or annexed municipal territory, then both persons should apply to the OEB within 90 days of the date that the change takes effect to have their certificates amended to reflect the change.

3.7 Filing Requirements

When applying for a new or amended certificate under section 8 of the *Municipal Franchises Act*, the application must include the following.

- In cases where the certificate is for a single discrete project, a summary of the project for which the certificate is being requested.
- 2. Confirmation as to whether the application is for a new certificate area²⁴ or an amendment of an existing certificate area.
- 3. A brief written description of the proposed certificate area, including the area's physical boundaries (e.g., municipal boundaries, metes and bounds, on-from-to) and the number and general location of any customers to be served or currently served in the proposed certificate area.
- 4. A map that includes the boundaries of the proposed certificate area, applicable municipal boundaries, major roads, and other geographic features marked clearly, and illustrating either:
 - a. The applicant's natural gas facilities in the proposed certificate area and the number and general location of customers to be served or currently served by the applicant in the proposed franchise area
 - b. The customer density of the proposed certificate area (often provided in the form of a colour coded map that illustrates customer density or "heat map")

²⁴ A certificate area is the geographical territory that the requested certificate is intended to cover



OEB's Decision and Order in Enbridge Gas Inc. and EPCOR Natural Gas Limited Partnership's application for certificates of public convenience and necessity for Norfolk County, the County of Elgin, and the County of Middlesex, EB-2017-0108, issued October 11, 2018

- 5. Where applicable, copies of the most recently granted franchise agreement and certificate(s) for the area.²⁵
- 6. Where applicable, a description of any embedded and adjacent certificate areas and the name of any person who serves the surrounding areas.
- A confirmation that the proposed certificate does not overlap with any other
 person's certificate. In cases where there is overlap, provide a description of the
 location and extent of the overlap.

3.8 Filing Requirements for New Entrants

New entrants (i.e., applicants who have not previously been granted a certificate by the OEB), are required to file additional information to enable the OEB to assess whether they have the technical and financial capacity to construct, operate and maintain gas works. This is required in addition to any other information required by this Handbook.

Financial Capacity

The new entrant must describe its financial capability to develop, construct, operate and maintain the natural gas works that are contemplated in the certificate area and provide the following:

- 1. Its current credit rating, or that of its parent or associated companies
- 2. Financial statements for each of the past two fiscal years. This may include audited financial statements, annual reports, prospectuses, or other such information. If the proponent does not have financial statements (because it is a new entity), the proponent is instead to provide pro forma financial statements for two years along with notes or business plans explaining the assumptions used in preparing the pro forma statements, where the documents must be signed by at least one key individual.
- If additional debt or equity is required to finance the natural gas works contemplated in the certificate area, evidence of the applicant's ability to access the debt and equity markets

Technical Capacity

New entrants must describe their technical expertise to develop, construct, operate and maintain the natural gas works that are contemplated in the certificate area. This should include providing information such as the items in the following list. If this information cannot be provided, then the applicant should provide an explanation of why this is the case.

- 1. Qualifications of the senior leadership team and resumes of key personnel
- 2. Organizational chart for operations personnel

Ontario Energy Board

²⁵ The most recently granted certificate may have been issued to a person other than the applicant.

- 3. Construction, operating and maintenance procedures
- 4. Licence to distribute natural gas from the Technical Standards and Safety Authority (TSSA)²⁶
- 5. Emergency response procedures
- 6. Location and staffing level of the call center, control center, or other facility for the receipt of emergency calls, during all hours, and the emergency dispatching of operations personnel (if other than the control room)
- 7. Pipeline integrity management plans
- 8. Operator qualification plans and documentation of employee qualifications
- 9. Public awareness plans²⁷

Public Awareness Plans are used to raise awareness among stakeholders (e.g., customers, general public, first responders, excavators) about the presence of buried natural gas pipelines and associated facilities in order to enhance safety (e.g., recognize symptoms of carbon monoxide poisoning, prevent third party damages).



The TSSA is Ontario's public safety regulator and is mandated by the Government of Ontario to enforce technical safety regulations and enhance public safety in a variety of areas including fuels (e.g., natural gas) and pipelines.

4 LEAVE TO CONSTRUCT

4.1 Introduction

No person is permitted to construct any intra-provincial hydrocarbon pipeline that meets any of the criteria set out in section 90 of the OEB Act, without first receiving an order granting leave to construct (LTC) under section 96 of the OEB Act from the OEB. Section 89 of the OEB Act defines a hydrocarbon line as "a pipe line carrying any hydrocarbon, other than a pipe line within an oil refinery, oil or petroleum storage depot, chemical processing plant or pipe line terminal or station." The OEB Act does not distinguish between transmission and distribution pipelines for the purposes of LTC.

The requirement to obtain LTC applies irrespective of whether the applicant wishing to construct the pipeline is or intends to become rate regulated by the OEB.²⁹

Section 91 of the OEB Act permits a person that wishes to construct a hydrocarbon pipeline or station to which section 90 does not apply to nevertheless apply for LTC.

4.2 Legislation

Section 96 (1) of the OEB Act states that after the OEB considers an application under section 90 or 91, if it is of the opinion that the proposed work is in the public interest, it shall make an order granting leave to construct the work. If the OEB is not satisfied that the proposed project is in the public interest, it will not approve the application.

The OEB also has authority over the form of agreements that have been or will be offered to landowners affected by the pipeline project under section 97 of the OEB Act.

4.2.1 Leave to Construct

Under section 90 (1) of the OEB Act, and subject to the exception set out in section 90 (2), LTC is required if one or more of the following criteria are met:

- 1. The pipeline is more than 20 kilometres in length, or
- 2. The projected cost of the pipeline is more than the amount prescribed by regulation³⁰, or
- 3. Any part of the pipeline has:
 - a) A nominal pipe size of 12-inches or more, and
 - b) An operating pressure of 2000 kilopascals or more.



²⁸ For clarity, "pipeline" and "pipe line" are alternative spellings for pipeline.

Rate regulated companies may seek to recover costs associated with a project from ratepayers through separate rate cases; non-rate regulated companies provide their own project funding.

³⁰ Ontario Regulation 328/03

In determining the projected cost of the pipeline, the applicant is required to include all capital costs required to construct the project, including such things as development costs, labour, material, equipment, contingency, indirect overheads, and external costs (e.g., external legal and other consultants).

Section 90 (2) exempts the relocation or reconstruction of a pipeline from the need to obtain LTC unless there is:

- 1. A change in the size of the pipeline; or
- 2. A need to acquire additional land or authority to use additional land.

Section 91 of the OEB Act permits a person to apply for LTC even if none of the criteria of section 90 (1) apply. This option may be exercised, for example, if the applicant believes there may be a need to apply to the OEB for authority to expropriate land for the work under Section 99.

In addition to the right to construct the facilities, an LTC approval granted by the OEB enables the holder of that leave to enter land to conduct surveys and examinations that are necessary to prepare for fixing the site of the work (section 98 (1) of the OEB Act). ³¹ Under section 98 (2) of the OEB Act, a person that has applied for LTC may apply to the OEB for an order allowing them to enter land for the same purpose provided that the applicant has filed the map required by section 94 of the OEB Act.

4.2.2 Exemption from the Requirement to Obtain LTC

Section 95 allows the OEB, without a hearing, to exempt a person from the requirement to obtain LTC if, in the OEB's opinion, special circumstances of a particular case so require.³² The level of detail in a section 95 application should be sufficient to provide adequate context for the project and an understanding of the special circumstances being relied on. This could include, as applicable, an explanation of the project route/location, need for the project, project costs, project design, project alternatives, environmental impacts, landowner impacts, and Indigenous consultation.

The OEB Act does not define "special circumstances" and the OEB has determined whether special circumstances exist on a case-by-case basis. Examples of past section 95 applications include: Enbridge Gas, York Pipeline Replacement (requested by the municipality), EB-2013-0407; Union Gas, Panhandle Pipeline Relocation (s. 95 request denied and LTC hearing held); EB-2015-0366; Union Gas, Brantford Pipeline Replacement (pipeline integrity project), EB-2018-0204.



³¹ This also applies where the project has been exempt from the requirement to obtain leave to construct under section 95 of the OEB Act.

4.3 Multi-Phase Pipeline Projects

Whenever possible, the OEB expects that all phases of a multi-phase pipeline project will be captured in a single comprehensive LTC application.³³ The filing requirements would apply for all phases of the project (i.e., evidence in support of the need, project costs and economics, environmental assessment, etc., for the overall project).

The OEB acknowledges that there may be circumstances that do not allow an applicant to file a comprehensive application that includes all phases of a project.³⁴ If it is not possible to seek approval for all phases of the project at the same time, the applicant must provide a detailed rationale supporting its request that the OEB approve only one or more phases of the overall project in advance of the remainder of the project. The applicant should demonstrate how the project fits within any relevant growth plans for the area and the applicant's Utility System Plan, including any Asset Management Plan (e.g., identify any dependencies between the proposed project and previously approved LTC projects or, in the case of a large project, between the proposed project and future phases of the project).

The OEB understands that certain information may change when future phases are sought for approval, but the OEB's expectation is that the applicant will provide information on its multi-phase pipeline projects on a best-efforts basis.

4.4 Standard Leave to Construct Issues List

When determining whether a pipeline project is in the public interest, the OEB typically examines the need for the project, project alternatives, project cost and economics, environmental impacts, land matters, and Indigenous consultation. The OEB has developed a standard LTC issues list that is designed to capture all the issues that are within the scope of a typical LTC proceeding (see Appendix A). The OEB recognizes that some cases can raise unique issues, and the schedule for complex LTC proceedings³⁵ contemplates that submissions on the issues list may be needed, and that in some cases new issues will be added to the standard issues list. The following is a summary of the issues on the standard issues list.

https://www.oeb.ca/industry/applications-oeb/performance-standards-processing-applications



Enbridge Gas Inc., St. Laurent Pipeline Project, EB-2019-0006

For example, where the first phase of the project needs to move forward immediately to align with the timing of municipal roadwork and evidence associated with the future phases is not yet available.

4.4.1 Need for the Project

The applicant must demonstrate that the project is needed. Factors that give rise to the need may include such things as new customer demand, increased system capacity requirements, reliability of service, need for pipeline relocation, operational risks, or integrity issues. Evidence in support of the need may include such things as a customer or volumetric forecast, system capacity analysis, engineering reports, or Utility System Plan (including any Asset Management Plan).

4.4.2 Project Alternatives

The applicant must demonstrate that the identified need is best addressed by the proposed project, having adequately considered all viable alternatives (including other pipeline solutions, non-pipeline solutions including integrated resource planning (IRP) alternatives discussed in further detail below, or any combinations thereof).

The applicant must demonstrate that it compared the alternatives using appropriate metrics including costs, benefits, risks, economic feasibility (Profitability Index, Net Present Value)³⁶, timing, reliability, safety, land use requirements, permitting requirements, impacts on (amongst others) Indigenous peoples, municipalities, and landowners, and environmental impacts.

Further detail and requirements related to the presentation of project alternatives can be found in the <u>Environmental Guidelines for the Location, Construction and Operation of Hydrocarbon Pipelines and Facilities in Ontario</u> (Environmental Guidelines).

4.4.2.1 Upsizing of Pipe Diameter

An applicant may request leave to construct a hydrocarbon pipeline that is larger in diameter than the minimum size required to meet the current need (sometimes referred to as "upsizing"). If sufficient justification for the upsize is not provided, the OEB may approve only the minimum sized facilities required to meet the current need.³⁷

4.4.2.2 Integrated Resource Planning

As part of all applications for LTC, the applicant should provide evidence of how IRP,³⁸ including supply-side and demand-side options, has been considered as an alternative at the preliminary stage of project development. The aim of IRP is to ensure that applicants have evaluated and compared both supply-side and demand-side options, including an interplay of options, and identified the best solution to meet a system need. In 2021 the OEB approved an IRP Framework for Enbridge Gas, which is provided as Appendix B to this

As established in the OEB's Decision and Order in EB-2020-0091, Enbridge Gas's Integrated Resource Planning Proposal (July 22, 2021) including Appendix A to the Decision and Order, the IRP Framework



³⁶ Under the IRP Framework, Enbridge Gas will develop an enhanced Discounted Cash Flow-Plus test to evaluate and compare the economic feasibility of alternatives.

³⁷ Enbridge Gas Inc., Saugeen Shores LTC Project, EB-2019-0187

Handbook. Other applicants for LTC are encouraged to use this IRP Framework as a resource to guide their infrastructure planning and consideration of non-pipeline alternatives.

4.4.3 Project Costs and Economics

This section applies only to applicants that are or intend to become rate regulated and seek to include the project costs in a future rates application.

Project Costs

The applicant must provide sufficient information to demonstrate that the estimates of the project costs are reasonable (e.g., a comparison with recent similar projects).

The applicant must adequately identify and describe any risks associated with the proposed project and demonstrate that the proposed contingency budget is appropriate and consistent with the identified risks.

Although project costs are reviewed in detail through the LTC proceeding, the applicant still requires OEB approval to recover those costs in rates that will only apply beginning (at the earliest) in the year in which the in-service date falls. In most cases, the project costs will not be reviewed again in detail in the rates proceeding unless there are material changes relative to the forecast costs of the project that were included in the LTC application.

Project Economics

The applicant must demonstrate that the project's economics meet the OEB's economic tests using the methodology outlined in <u>EBO 188</u> (including <u>Appendix B</u>) or <u>EBO 134</u>³⁹, as applicable. Where a contribution in aid of construction is required from a customer to make a project feasible, the applicant must demonstrate that the amount of the contribution is reasonable and consistent with EBO 188, EBO 134 and its own customer connection policies. An applicant may propose to use an Hourly Allocation Factor (HAF) to allocate the capital costs of a project amongst existing and future customers of those facilities for the purpose of calculating the contribution in aid of construction. If so, the applicant must demonstrate that the project is eligible or suitable for it, and that the proposed methodology for calculating the HAF is reasonable.⁴⁰

⁴⁰ For reference, see Enbridge Gas Inc.'s SES / TCS / HAF application, EB-2020-0094



³⁹ Also see the Filing Guidelines on the Economic Tests for Transmission Pipeline Applications, EB-2012-0092

If a community expansion project is not economic based on existing rates, an applicant may request a surcharge (e.g., a system expansion surcharge⁴¹ or temporary connection surcharge⁴²).⁴³

Economic Tests: EBO 188 and EBO 134

One of the OEB's statutory objectives is to facilitate rational natural gas expansion, and in so doing the OEB ensures that there is no undue cross-subsidization between existing and new customers. Two decisions issued by the OEB, EBO 188 and EBO 134, describe some of the economic thresholds that natural gas expansion plans need to meet to be eligible for cost recovery through OEB approved rates. The EBO 188 economic feasibility test guidelines apply to distribution pipelines, whereas the EBO 134 economic feasibility test guidelines apply to transmission pipelines.

The applicant must file evidence describing in detail how the proposed project meets the economic tests described in EBO 188 or EBO 134, as applicable, to demonstrate that the project does not lead to undue cross-subsidization from existing customers.

EBO 188

By way of summary, the EBO 188 decision describes the economic test that should be used to evaluate a proposed expansion of a natural gas distributor's distribution system. The key principle behind the test is that a distributor's total portfolio of expansion projects should not result in undue cross-subsidization from existing customers over the long term. This analysis is performed using a discounted cash flow analysis to calculate the Profitability Index (PI) of a project: a PI of less than 1.0 indicates that the revenues forecast from a new project are less than the forecast costs, and a PI greater than 1.0 indicates that the forecast revenues of a project are greater than the forecast costs. For individual distribution projects requiring LTC, the OEB typically expects that the PI will be at least 1.0. In cases where a project is below a profitability index (PI) of 1.0, a distributor may ask the new customers to pay an upfront contribution in aid of construction to increase the PI to 1.0 for the project or may apply for a SES.

Such as with Enbridge Gas Inc.'s SES / TCS / HAF application, EB-2020-0094. Currently only Enbridge Gas Inc. has blanket approval to charge an SES or a TCS. In its decision (issued on November 5, 2020), the OEB approved Enbridge Gas Inc.'s application for blanket approval to charge an SES for community expansion projects serving 50 or more customers and a TCS for small main extension and customer attachment projects serving less than 50 customers.



⁴¹ An SES is a charge to new customers of a community expansion project to improve the financial feasibility of the project and avoid cross-subsidization by existing customers.

⁴² A TCS is a charge to new customers of a non-community expansion project to improve the financial feasibility of the project and avoid cross-subsidization by existing customers.

EBO 134

Like EBO 188, the EBO 134 guidelines direct applicants to use a discounted cash flow method to calculate the PI for the project as a minimum test in assessing the feasibility of transmission projects. The difference between EBO 134 and EBO 188 is the inclusion in EBO 134 of Stage 2 and Stage 3 cost/benefit analyses, and that not all transmission projects will require a PI of at least 1.0. The second stage is intended to quantify other public interest factors not considered at stage one. All other quantifiable public interest information (costs and benefits) should be provided at this stage. The third stage is intended to consider any other relevant unquantifiable costs and benefits in addition to the results from stage one and stage two.

The test in EBO 134 is generally applicable to a project where there will be no distribution customers directly connected to the pipeline.⁴⁴

4.4.4 Environmental Impacts

The OEB will consider any input from the Ontario Pipeline Coordinating Committee (OPCC), which is a committee chaired by a member of OEB staff and comprised of standing representatives of several provincial ministries and agencies.⁴⁵ In addition to its standing members, the OPCC may also include representatives of municipalities and other provincial (e.g., Niagara Escarpment Commission) or federal authorities (e.g., National Capital Commission) depending on the location of the project. The OPCC's mandate is to provide for a coordinated process, within the timelines contained in the Environmental Guidelines, to review the environmental report and provide comments on environmental impacts and potential related issues. In accordance with the Environmental Guidelines, prior to filing an application with the OEB an applicant is required to distribute the Environmental Report to OPCC members and seek comments and direction on potential impacts and recommended mitigation measures. The Environmental Report and the record of any feedback provided by members of the OPCC, including any issues and concerns, potential environmental effects and proposed mitigation, are required to be filed in the evidence supporting the application. An applicant is also required to provide a list of all permits and approvals required by OPCC members and any other project specific permits and approvals together with expected acquisition timelines. Applicants are advised to refer to the Environmental Guidelines for more information on the Environmental Report and related environmental filings.



Union Gas Limited, Kingsville Reinforcement Project, EB-2018-0013, Decision and Order, page 4

⁴⁵ Updated listing of OPCC members is posted on the OEB website

4.4.5 Route Map and Form of Landowner Agreements

Route Map

Section 94 of the OEB Act requires that an applicant file with their LTC application a map showing the general location of the proposed facilities and includes the municipalities, highways, railways, utility lines and navigable waters that the pipeline will go through, over, under, upon or across. The map must be suitable for print publication.

Form of Land Rights Agreement to be Approved

Section 97 of the OEB Act states that the OEB may not grant LTC until the applicant satisfies the OEB that they have offered or will offer an agreement in the form approved by the OEB to each owner of land affected by the approved route or location of the facilities to be constructed. Appendix C sets out the types of clauses that must be included in an agreement. An applicant must provide this form of agreement to the landowner's attention, and it is expected that this form of agreement will be the initial starting point for a negotiation between the applicant and the landowner.⁴⁶

It would also be of assistance to the OEB in reviewing both the LTC application and any forms of land use agreement to have a complete description of the applicant's land use requirements and intended uses.

An applicant may file for approval of its forms of land use agreements even if it is not certain they will be needed (e.g., in some cases it is not certain that a temporary work area easement will be required).

4.4.6 Indigenous Consultation

To the extent that the project triggers the Constitutional duty to consult, the applicant must demonstrate that it has followed the Indigenous consultation requirements set out in the Environmental Guidelines and undertaken the procedural aspects of the duty to consult as delegated to it by the Ministry of Energy.

Section 35 of the *Constitution Act, 1982* recognizes and affirms the existing Aboriginal and treaty rights of Indigenous peoples in Canada. The Crown's duty to consult and, when required, to accommodate arises when proposed Crown actions or decisions may adversely affect asserted or established Aboriginal or treaty rights.

The Ministry of Energy will coordinate the Crown's duty to consult obligations that may be triggered by projects that require LTC.

⁴⁶ A sample easement agreement may be found at <u>EB-2018-0108</u>, Exhibit E, Tab 1, Schedule 3, Attachment 1. A sample working area agreement may be found at <u>EB-2018-0263</u>, Exhibit A, Tab 10, Schedule 2, Page 12.



The duty to consult process that an applicant is expected to follow in relation to a project that requires LTC is described in the Environmental Guidelines. The following is an overview of the process; however, applicants should refer to the Environmental Guidelines for further details.

- The applicant shall contact the Ministry of Energy and provide a description of the project (this should occur early in the planning process and well before the filing of an application before the OEB).
- The Ministry of Energy will determine whether the proposed project triggers a duty to consult. If so, the Ministry of Energy will identify any Indigenous communities whose rights are potentially affected by the proposed project and assess the extent of consultation required.
 - a. If no duty to consult is triggered, the Ministry of Energy will provide a confirmation letter to the applicant.
 - b. If the duty to consult is triggered, the Ministry of Energy will expressly delegate the procedural aspects of consultation to the applicant by way of a delegation letter, memorandum of understanding or other express delegation instrument.
 - c. The consultation should begin at the onset of project planning so Indigenous communities have sufficient time to review materials and understand how the project may affect their rights, and the applicant and communities have sufficient time to identify option(s) for mitigating, avoiding, or accommodating these effects.
- 3. The applicant should develop an Indigenous Consultation Report (ICR) that is filed with the application and that describes the consultation activities that were undertaken and their timing, include copies of communication and a summary of the rights-based concerns raised by Indigenous communities, and descriptions of what (if any) accommodations were proposed.
- 4. Upon review of the ICR and any other evidence on Indigenous consultation the Ministry of Energy will issue a letter to the applicant (Opinion Letter) expressing its views on the adequacy of the Indigenous consultation to date, and any expectations on the future consultation activities. The applicant is expected to file the Opinion Letter with the OEB as part of its application or as soon as it receives the letter.
- The OEB takes the Ministry of Energy's Opinion Letter into consideration when deciding if the duty to consult is adequately discharged in relation to the proposed project.



4.4.7 Conditions of Approval

Appendix D lists a set of standard conditions that the OEB typically imposes in LTC approvals. Applicants should review this list, and in their LTC applications, identify any additional or revised conditions, that they believe may be appropriate.

Standard condition of approval 7(b)(iv) requires the applicant to include a log of all complaints received including the date/time of the complaint, a description of the complaint, and any actions taken to address the complaint (including the rationale for taking such actions). Table 1, below, provides a sample format of a complaint log.

Table 1: Sample Complaint Log

Complaint Number	Date of Complaint	Summary of Complaint	Status (Open/Closed)	Date of Resolution	Summary of Resolution

4.5 Filing Requirements

An application for LTC should include, at a minimum, the information required by the Environmental Guidelines and the content described in this section as applicable to the project. Any requirements that do not apply to applicants that are not and do not intend to be rate-regulated have been identified as such.

Exhibit A: Index and Overview

- 1. Provide the contact information (name, title, mailing address, telephone number and email address) of the applicant's primary representative and any legal representative.
- 2. Provide an index (table of contents) of the various exhibits, tabs, schedules, attachments, and appendices.
- 3. Provide an overview of the proposed project and the approval(s) that are being requested. Refer to applicable legislation (e.g., OEB Act, *Municipal Franchises Act*).
- 4. Provide a description of any applicable franchise agreements and certificates.⁴⁷
- 5. Provide a map of the proposed facilities that is suitable for print publication. To be acceptable, the map must be in black and white, uncluttered, have large readable font; it must contain at least one landmark (city/town, major street, lake, railway line, etc.), a legend (that uses symbols, dashed lines and hashes rather than colours), a north arrow, and features mentioned in the application (pipelines, stations, start and end points, existing pipelines, etc.).

Ontario Energy Board

⁴⁷ Franchise agreements and certificates are not required for hydrocarbons other than natural gas.

Exhibit B: Project Need

- Provide an explanation of the purpose, need and timing of the proposed facilities.
 This could include:
 - a. The methodology and results of market research, customer attachment projections and volumetric forecasts
 - b. The methodology and results of a network analysis that demonstrates that the existing system is at or nearing capacity
 - c. Any risk assessments or other evidence that demonstrates the existence of an unacceptable system integrity issue
 - d. A description of how planning of the proposed project was informed by customer preferences and/or was driven by benefits to customers
 - e. To the extent that the applicant proposes to use a pipe size larger than required to meet the projected near or medium-term demand (approximately 10 years) (i.e., "upsizing"), an explanation as to why the larger pipe size is necessary
 - f. A description of how planning of the proposed project addresses the appropriate pacing and prioritization to control costs and manage risks
 - g. An explanation of why the project cannot be deferred
 - h. A schedule of the proposed project's key milestones including, at a minimum, estimated dates for:
 - i. Environmental Assessments
 - ii. Permits and approvals
 - iii. Application(s) to the OEB
 - iv. Pre-construction, construction, and testing
 - v. In-service
 - Commentary on the project's key milestones to the extent that any special considerations must be taken into consideration (e.g., scheduling work around species at risk, long lead-time permits)
- 2. Describe the context for the project in terms of the applicant's future plans, and where possible refer to applicable growth plans, Utility System Plan (including any Asset Management Plan), or integrated resource plan; this may include identifying and describing any related projects (e.g., system reinforcements) or additional phases of the project, including the timing of those projects⁴⁸

Ontario Energy Board

⁴⁸ This requirement applies only to rate regulated utilities.

Exhibit C: Alternatives

Provide a summary of any work done to identify and evaluate pipeline, non-pipeline, and hybrid⁴⁹ alternatives (i.e., solutions that do not necessarily involve constructing facilities such as supply-side and demand-side options) and the rationale for choosing the preferred alternative in terms of its quantitative and qualitative benefits. Alternatives should be compared in terms of:

- 1. Cost and cost savings
- 2. Feasibility (Profitability Index, Net Present Value)
- 3. Timing
- 4. Reliability
- 5. Safety
- 6. Land use requirements
- 7. Permitting requirements
- 8. Stakeholder impacts (e.g., municipalities, landowners)
- 9. Impacts on Indigenous communities and Indigenous rights
- 10. Environmental impacts

Applicants should also refer to the OEB's decision on Integrated Resource Planning for additional guidance (see Appendix B).⁵⁰

Exhibit D: Proposed Project

- 1. Provide a detailed overview of the proposed project in terms of location, start and end points, pipe sizes, lengths, diameters, pressures, etc.
- Provide, in tabular form, the design specifications of the pipe and fittings that are intended to be used to construct the proposed facilities, including (as applicable):
 - a. Material, size, wall thickness, grade
 - b. Applicable standards: toughness, coating, cathodic protection, fittings, flanges, valves

Decision and Order, Enbridge Gas's Integrated Resource Planning Proposal, EB-2020-0091 (July 22, 2021) including Appendix A, the "IRP Framework"



Page 33

E.g., using IRP to enable the use of a smaller diameter pipeline

- c. Class location
- d. Design pressure, hoop stress at design pressure
- e. Maximum operating pressure, hoop stress at design pressure
- f. Minimum depth of cover
- g. Test medium, strength test pressure, hoop stress at strength test pressure
- h. Leak test pressure
- 3. Provide a description of the testing and inspection methodology and procedures for the proposed facilities
- Identify and explain the rationale for any proposed departure from the requirements of the Canadian Standards Association standard CSA Z662 or any other applicable standard
- 5. Provide any relevant correspondence with the TSSA such as:
 - a. Confirmation that the TSSA has reviewed the design of the proposed facilities and found them to be compliant with the requirements of the CSA Z662⁵¹
 - b. Confirmation that the applicant has filed a risk assessment per CSA Z662 Annex B and the status of that filing

Exhibit E: Project Cost and Economics⁵²

- Provide an itemized table showing the estimated project capital costs including the following:
 - a. Pipeline material costs
 - b. Pipeline labour and construction costs
 - c. Pipeline consulting and professional service costs
 - d. Pipeline contingency
 - e. Sub-total pipeline costs
 - f. Station material costs

⁵² This requirement applies only to rate regulated utilities and applicants that intend to become rate regulated and seek recovery of the costs of the project through rates.



Page 34

https://www.tssa.org/en/about-tssa/resources/Documents/Application-for-review-of-Pipeline-Project-2020.pdf

- g. Station labour and construction costs
- h. Station consulting and professional service costs
- i. Station contingency
- j. Sub-total station costs
- k. Pre-spend or developmental costs
- I. Interest during construction
- m. Direct overheads
- n. Indirect overheads
- o. Total project cost
- Provide a summary table that compares the estimated capital cost of the project
 with the forecast and actual capital costs of at least three recent and comparable
 projects. Whenever possible, the three comparator projects should be projects that
 previously received LTC from the OEB and their case number should be provided.
- Leave to construct applications for system expansion projects must provide separate costs for the transmission and distribution segments of the project as well as any upstream reinforcement costs, even if the applicant is not seeking leave to construct the transmission or distribution segments.
- 4. Refer to the estimation standard that was used (e.g., American Association of Cost Engineers).
- 5. Provide information on how the level of contingency was established.
- 6. Describe how project costs will be allocated between rate classes, as applicable.
- 7. Describe the controls that will be used to help manage costs after the OEB issues its decision (e.g., fixed bid contract, Owner's Engineer).
- 8. Confirm that the application conforms to EBO 188 or EBO 134, as applicable. Describe how the proposed project meets the appropriate economic test (e.g., provide the assumptions and results of any stage 1, 2 and 3 assessment).
- Provide a summary table that identifies the sources of revenues for the project (e.g., portion of the total capital cost that is supported through existing rates, funding provided through government programs, surcharges, incremental tax equivalent, capital contribution).



- 10. List and describe the key assumptions used in the economic feasibility assessment.
- 11. Provide a summary table of the discounted cash flow calculation inputs and results that shows the forecasted revenue requirement for each year of the revenue horizon.
- 12. Provide an assessment of the project's key financial and technical risks (e.g., project scope, costs, schedule, land use requirements, environmental matters, and consultations) as well as the corresponding proposed approach to mitigation.

Exhibit F: Environmental Impacts⁵³

Applicants are required to prepare and file an Environmental Report with the OEB that is in accordance with the OEB's *Environmental Guidelines for the Location, Construction and Operation of Hydrocarbon Pipelines and Facilities in Ontario* (Environmental Guidelines). The Environmental Guidelines provide detailed direction on how to identify, manage and document environmental impacts and in preparing an Environmental Report⁵⁴. This Handbook provides a summary of the key provisions in the Environmental Guidelines. However, applicants should refer directly to the Environmental Guidelines themselves in preparing their application.

The Environmental Guidelines set out in detail the information that must be provided by an applicant in an Environmental Report with respect to:

- 1. Planning process regarding the determination of a route or site location for a new facility
- 2. Public consultation program, identifying and obtaining input from those affected by the project
- 3. Fulfilment of Indigenous consultation requirements (described in further detail in Exhibit G below)
- 4. Route and site selection process
- 5. Environmental impact mitigation measures
- 6. Implementation and monitoring of the construction

⁵⁴ For clarity, the environmental impacts to be addressed in Exhibit E are only impacts related to the physical assets being deployed, not the impacts of the natural gas that will be distributed using the facilities.



Refer to the Environmental Guidelines for additional guidance on how to identify, manage and document environmental impacts

Exhibit G: Route Map and Landowner Agreements

- 1. Provide a map (or series of maps) of suitable scale illustrating the preferred routing showing the general location of the proposed facilities that includes municipal names, lot and concession numbers, highways, railways, utility lines and navigable waters and other geographic features marked clearly that the pipeline will go through, over, under, upon or across. Indicate on this map the right-of-way dimensions and where the route crosses land owned privately or by the Crown.
- 2. Identify and describe the location, size, and purpose of any land purchase, permanent easement or temporary easement requirements. This includes a written description and a summary table listing the size, location, and ownership of each affected parcel of land, as well as the type of land use agreement required (e.g., fee simple purchase, permanent or temporary easement, temporary working area).
- 3. As required by section 97 of the OEB Act, provide a PDF copy of all forms of land agreement (whether permanent or temporary) that have or will be offered to each affected landowner.⁵⁵ Identify which, if any, of the forms of agreement have previously been approved by the OEB, and in which proceeding.
- 4. Provide a summary of all land negotiations to date including their status. Identify any contentious issues and the applicant's proposed approach to resolution.
- 5. Provide an affidavit of title search attesting to the work that was done to identify affected landowners and listing the affected landowners.
 - a. Provide a confidential listing of affected landowners, their contact information, and a description of their property. For guidance on filing personal information, consult the Rule 9A of the OEB's Rules of Practice and Procedure and Part 10 of the OEB's Practice Direction on Confidential Filings.
 - b. Provide a second non-confidential copy of this listing with any personal information redacted.

Exhibit H: Indigenous Consultation⁵⁶

 Provide a copy of the applicant's Indigenous Consultation Report and the status of all efforts to the date of filing the application.

Refer to Chapter 3 of the OEB's Environmental Guidelines. Additional information on consulting Indigenous communities can be found on the "Environmental assessments: consulting Indigenous communities" webpage



⁵⁵ Refer to Appendix C: Standard Elements of Land Use Agreements

- 2. Provide the following documentation from the Ministry of Energy:⁵⁷
 - a. A letter stating that the duty to consult is not triggered by the project, or
 - b. A delegation letter, memorandum of understanding or other express delegation instrument and, if available at the time of application, a letter from the Ministry of Energy that expresses its view on the adequacy of Indigenous consultation.

Exhibit I: Conditions of Approval

Provide comments on the applicability of the standard LTC conditions of approval. This includes providing any proposed revisions (including eliminating any conditions or proposing any new conditions) and the rationale for the proposed revisions.

4.6 Change Requests

One of the OEB's standard conditions of approval for LTCs requires the applicant to advise the OEB of any proposed change to OEB-approved construction or restoration procedures (Change Request).⁵⁸

Except in an emergency, the changes shall not be put into effect without the written approval of the OEB. In the event of an emergency, the OEB shall be informed in writing immediately after the fact.

A Change Request may be made in the form of a letter that addresses the nature and extent of any changes. The letter must clearly explain the nature and extent of the proposed change, the rationale for the proposed change, and its impact on the following, as applicable: the need for the project, project costs and economics, environmental impacts, and impacts on (among others) Indigenous peoples and their rights, municipalities and landowners. Where applicable, the location of the proposed change should be illustrated on a map or drawing. Whenever possible, tables should be used to summarize the change (e.g., in cases where several parcels of land are impacted, a table should be used to summarize the property identification numbers, the landowner names, the size of the impact in acres or other unit, the status of negotiations, and the type of agreements such as a fee simple purchase an easement).



If any of this documentation cannot be filed with the application, then it is expected to be filed before the record of the proceeding is closed. As noted in section 1.5, in cases where the duty to consult is triggered, the OEB cannot issue a decision approving an application unless it is satisfied that the duty to consult has been discharged.

⁵⁸ Condition No. 5, Standard Conditions of Approval

5 NATURAL GAS STORAGE AND RELATED APPLICATIONS/REFERRALS

5.1 Introduction

Underground natural gas storage pools are often associated with areas of oil and gas production and, in Ontario, are primarily located in the southwestern part of the province. These natural geological formations, which are depleted oil and gas production reservoirs, provide a means of storing large inventories of natural gas. The development of pools requires the drilling of storage wells that penetrate a natural gas-bearing geological structure. These pools are then usually filled with natural gas in the non-heating season and the natural gas is withdrawn during the heating season, which serves to significantly reduce natural gas commodity and transportation charges.

The development of these pools may cause environmental impacts resulting from the related surface activity such as well drilling, access road construction, pipeline⁵⁹ construction and compressor and other station development. Applications under sections 36.1 (1) through 40 of the OEB Act are subject to the OEB's Environmental Guidelines, which should be consulted in the preparation of applications related to natural gas storage.

Both the Natural Resources branch of the Ministry of Northern Development, Mines, Natural Resources and Forestry (Natural Resources) and the OEB have roles in the regulation of natural gas storage activities. Natural Resources is responsible for the technical and safety aspects of storage pool development and operation in accordance with requirements of CSA Z341 Storage of Hydrocarbons in Underground Formations (CSA Z341) and the Gas and Salt Resources of Ontario, Provincial Operating Standards, Version 2.0 (the Provincial Standards). The OEB has jurisdiction over the rates charged for gas storage and the designation of gas storage areas.

Applications for licences and permits relating to a designated storage area (DSA) (including, among other activities, the drilling of a well) are first made to Natural Resources. Natural Resources shall refer the application for the granting of a licence relating to a well in a DSA to the OEB, and shall refer applications for permits for certain other well-related activities to the OEB if the point of injection proposed in those permit applications is within 1.6 km of a DSA. The OEB's findings are documented in a report that is sent to the Minister of Natural Resources, and the OEB's report will typically contain a recommendation with respect to the issuance of the licence, together with recommended licence conditions. The Minister shall grant or refuse to grant the licence in accordance with the OEB's report. Natural Resources generally participates in the

Typically, infrastructure expansion in these pools, in addition to wells, includes gathering pipelines (i.e., smaller diameter pipelines connected to the wells) and, if not already in place, larger diameter pipelines that connect the gathering pipelines to the integrated pipeline system.



Page 39

OEB's process either by filing a letter of comment or as an intervenor with the right to submit interrogatories and make submissions. The OEB will consider Natural Resources' comments with respect to the application generally, and to any potential licence conditions included in its report.

Applications to designate a storage area, change the operating pressure of a DSA, or for leave to construct pipelines associated with storage operations are made directly to the OEB. Natural Resources generally participates in the OEB's process either by filing a letter of comment or as an intervenor. As with reports on licence applications, the OEB will consider Natural Resources' comments with respect to any potential conditions of approval to be contained within its decision and order.

5.2 Legislation

The OEB has authority under the OEB Act to issue orders designating natural gas storage areas; authorizing the injection and withdrawal of natural gas into and from a DSA; to change the operating pressure of a DSA; and to determine compensation payable to landowners and owners of gas or oil rights or storage rights in the DSA. The following sections of the OEB Act apply to natural gas storage applications.

Section 36.1 (1) gives the OEB the authority to designate an area as a natural gas storage area, or to amend or revoke a designation.

Section 37 provides that no person is permitted to inject natural gas for storage into a geological formation unless the formation is within a DSA and unless, in the case of gas storage areas designated after January 31, 1962, authorization to do so has been obtained under section 38 or its predecessor.

Section 38 (1) gives the OEB the authority to authorize a person to inject natural gas into, store natural gas in and remove natural gas from a designated storage area, and to enter into and upon the land in the area and use the land for that purpose.

Section 38 (2) requires the person receiving OEB authorization under section 38 (1) to make to the owners of any natural gas or oil rights or of any right to store natural gas in the area just and equitable compensation. In addition, it requires this person to make just and equitable compensation to the owner of any land in the area for any damage necessarily resulting from the exercise of the authority given by the order. In the absence of an agreement, the OEB shall determine the amount of the compensation.

Section 39 (1) provides that, upon the application of a gas transmitter or gas distributor, the OEB by order may direct a storage company having storage capacity and facilities that are not in full use to provide all or part of the storage capacity and facilities for the applicant upon such conditions as may be determined by the OEB.



Section 39 (2) requires that no storage company shall enter into an agreement or renew an agreement with any person for the storage of gas unless the OEB, with or without a hearing has approved,

- a) The parties to the agreement or renewal;
- b) The period for which the agreement or renewal is to be in operation; and
- c) The storage that is the subject of the agreement or renewal. 1998, c. 15, Sched. B, s. 39 (2).

Section 40 (1) requires that the Minister of Natural Resources refer to the OEB every application for granting a licence relating to a well in a designated gas storage area and that the OEB must report to the Minister of Natural Resources on it.

Section 40 (2) authorizes the OEB to hold a hearing before reporting to the Minister of Natural Resources, if the applicant does not have the authority to store natural gas in the area, or in the OEB's opinion, the special circumstances of the case require a hearing.

Section 40 (3) requires the OEB to send each of the parties a copy of its report to the Minister of Natural Resources within 10 days after submitting it to the Minister.

Section 40 (4) requires the Minister of Natural Resources to grant or refuse to grant the licence in accordance with the OEB report.

5.3 Summary of Types of Natural Gas Storage and Related Applications

- Storage Area Designation Application an application under section 36.1 (1) of the OEB Act seeking the designation of a storage area. A DSA may consist of one or more storage pools or reservoirs.⁶⁰
- 2) Well Drilling Licence Application Referral a referral under section 40 (1) of the OEB Act from the Minister of Natural Resources to the OEB of an application for a licence for one or more wells that is/are proposed to be drilled in a DSA. The wells may be for injection/withdrawal or monitoring purposes. In these cases, the OEB does not issue a decision on the application, but instead issues a report to the Minister of Natural Resources, typically (where the OEB recommends issuance of the licence) including recommended licence conditions.
- 3) Application to Increase the Maximum Operating Pressure of a Storage Pool an application under section 38 (1) of the OEB Act filed alone or as part of a storage enhancement application (see below) seeking approval to increase the maximum operating pressure (MOP) of a natural gas storage pool above the most recent OEB approved MOP in order to increase the storage capacity of the pool.

For example, refer to Jacob Pool Storage Development EB-2011-0013 / EB-2011-0014 / EB-2011-0015



- 4) Storage Related LTC Application an application under section 90 or 91 of the OEB Act seeking leave to construct a pipeline that meets statutory LTC criteria (if applicable) and that is part of natural gas storage operations.
- 5) Storage Enhancement Application an application seeking approvals that will enable a person to increase the capacity and/or deliverability of a DSA. A storage enhancement project typically includes two or more of the following components:
 - a) Well drilling licence application referral
 - b) Maximum Operating Pressure increase application
 - c) Storage related LTC application

5.4 Filing Requirements

For storage related applications, at a minimum, the following information must be filed where applicable to a given project.⁶¹

- 1) Need and Timing
 - a) Provide evidence that demonstrates the need for the project
 - b) Explain whether the project will result in a change to the facility's storage capacity and/or deliverability
 - c) Identify and explain any new regulated storage services and/or market-based services that are expected to arise directly as the result of the project

2) Technical

- a) Evidence that the applicant is a financially viable and technically competent storage developer and operator who is legally permitted to undertake the proposed project in accordance with the Provincial Standards
- b) Evidence demonstrating the suitability of the storage pool to accommodate the proposed project. The evidence should refer to applicable laws (including the Oil, Salt, and Gas Resources Act), regulations, codes and standards (specifically CSA Z341). Such evidence may include (as applicable):
 - i) An Engineering Assessment
 - ii) An Assessment of Neighbouring Activities

Any related LTC application must adhere to the filing requirements set out in section 4.



- iii) A "What If" Analysis of Hazards and Operability Issues
- iv) A map showing proposed well locations⁶²
- v) A copy of the proposed drilling program
- c) A risk assessment that addresses such items as project scope, costs, schedule, land use requirements, environmental matters, and consultations and associated mitigations.
- Proposed Facilities and Alternatives Considered
 - a) A description of the proposed facilities
 - b) A map showing the location of the proposed facilities⁶²
 - A description of the alternatives and an explanation of how the preferred alternative was selected from among the alternatives
 - d) An explanation of whether the proposed project constitutes a like-for-like replacement of facilities
 - e) An explanation of whether the work could create a service disruption to ratepayers. If so, an explanation of the applicant's mitigation plans
 - f) An explanation of how the proposed project fits within the applicant's Utility System Plan (including any Asset Management Plan), Gas Supply Plan, and any Integrated Resource Plan⁶³
- 4) Costs & Economics⁶⁴
 - a) A breakdown of the capital and operating costs of the proposed project
 - b) An explanation of the treatment of the project costs for regulatory purposes (e.g., are they being borne by shareholders or ratepayers? Are they being expensed or capitalized?)
 - c) An explanation and quantification of any rate impacts

The OEB's Decision and Order in EB-2005-0551, Natural Gas Electricity Interface Review (NGIER), provides that the applicant does not need to disclose costs and economics of unregulated storage operations.



To be acceptable, the map must be in black and white, uncluttered, have large readable font; it must contain at least one landmark (city/town, major street, lake, railway line, etc.), a legend (that uses symbols, dashed lines and hashes rather than colours), a north arrow, and features mentioned in the application (wells, pipelines, etc.).

⁶³ This requirement applies only to rate regulated utilities

5) Land Matters

- a) A description of the land use requirements
- b) A description of the nature and extent of land use negotiations to date
- c) A description of any outstanding landowner matters
 - i) The nature of any landowner concerns and how they were addressed
 - ii) Whether compensation has been made in respect of a) the gas or oil rights or the right to store gas and b) any property damage necessarily resulting from the project
 - iii) The results of the Hydrology Report (if applicable)
 - iv) A description of the Water Well Monitoring Program (if applicable)
- d) Copies of the forms of land use agreements that will or might be used
 - i) The OEB case number or the proceeding in which the forms of land use agreements were last approved
 - ii) A description of any changes to the forms of land use agreements since they were last approved
- 6) Environmental Matters
 - a) A copy of the Environmental Report or environmental screening, and a confirmation that the Environmental Report or environmental screening is compliant with the OEB's Environmental Guidelines
- 7) Proposed Conditions of Approval
 - a) The applicant should propose any conditions of approval that it believes may be necessary



6 EXPROPRIATION

6.1 Introduction

A person that has received leave to construct from the OEB, may apply for authorization to expropriate land for the work under section 99 of the OEB Act. The OEB may make an order authorizing the expropriation if it determines that the expropriation is in the public interest. Applicants are expected to make best efforts to negotiate an agreement with landowners before resorting to an expropriation application.

The main issue in an expropriation proceeding is not whether the project itself is in the public interest (as this will already have been determined in the leave to construct approval), but rather whether the specific expropriations requested are in the public interest.

In assessing whether proposed expropriations are in the public interest, the OEB has generally considered the following issues:⁶⁵

- 1. Are the specific interests in the lands requested for expropriation appropriate and have reasonable steps been taken to minimize the impact of the proposed expropriation on the subject properties?
- What conditions, if any, should be attached to the OEB's order?

6.2 Legislation

The OEB's power to grant authority to expropriate land is found in section 99 of the OEB Act. Under this section, any person who has been granted leave by the OEB to construct a hydrocarbon pipeline, may apply for authority to expropriate land for the project.

Section 99 (3) of the OEB Act requires that the applicant file with the OEB a plan and description of the land required, together with the names of all persons having an apparent interest in the land.

Subsection 99 (5) of the OEB Act states that, if the OEB is of the opinion that the expropriation of the land is in the public interest, it may make an order authorizing the applicant to expropriate the land.

If the OEB grants authority to expropriate land, absent agreement between the parties the process set out in the *Expropriations Act* must be followed to determine the amount of compensation to be paid.

The OEB considered similar issues, in proceeding EB-2019-0127 related to NextBridge Infrastructure LP's application for authority to expropriate certain interests in land required to construct the East West Tie Project.



Page 45

6.3 Filing Requirements

Expropriation applications must contain:

- A draft Expropriation Plan (i.e., technical drawing) that is suitable for registration at a Land Registry Office, that shows the location of natural gas infrastructure on the land, and the boundaries of the land that is proposed to be expropriated
- A description of the land rights subject to the expropriation application (e.g., fee simple purchase, permanent easements, term of temporary land use rights) including such things as the general location (e.g., town, municipality), size (e.g., m², acres), and unique identifier (e.g., Property Identification Number, lot/concession)
- 3. The names of all persons having an apparent interest in the land

The applicant must demonstrate due diligence in negotiating settlements with impacted landowners, relevant lienholders, and other encumbrancers, including a list of issues and explanation(s) of how each issue was resolved or proposed to be resolved.

6.4 Post-hearing Filings

A person that has received authorization from the OEB for expropriation is required by the OEB to:

- 1. Provide to the OEB a Mylar original of the final Expropriation Plan for each property subject to the OEB's expropriation decision. 66 Once the final Expropriation Plan is approved and endorsed by the OEB, the OEB will return it to the person for certification so that the certified Expropriation Plan can be registered with the appropriate Land Registry Office. The purpose of the OEB's endorsement is to confirm that the legal description of the affected property shown in the Expropriation Plan is exactly the same as the legal description of that property in the OEB's expropriation decision. The person must file the certified Expropriation Plan with the Land Registry Office within three months of the date of the OEB's decision.
- Inform the OEB of any modifications in the legal description of interests in lands authorized for expropriation by the OEB decision. If there are changes, the OEB's decision will have to be varied to reflect the changes in legal description.
- Inform the OEB immediately if it has reached a negotiated settlement with respect
 to any of the properties authorized for expropriation by the OEB decision. In that
 event, the OEB decision will have to be varied to remove the authorization for
 properties where expropriation is no longer needed.

The exact wording of the certification text that the applicant places on the Expropriation Plan before it provides it to the OEB for certification should be obtained from the Land Registry Office.



Page 46

Appendix A

Standard Leave to Construct Issues List



Appendix A: Standard Leave to Construct Issues List

The OEB's legislative authority with respect to the applications seeking approval for the construction of hydrocarbon pipelines (usually natural gas pipelines) is set out in Sections 90, 91 and 96(1) of the *Ontario Energy Board Act*, 1998 (OEB Act).

Section 90(1) states that:

- **90**(1) No person shall construct a hydrocarbon line without first obtaining from the Board an order granting leave to construct the hydrocarbon line if,
- (a) the proposed hydrocarbon line is more than 20 kilometres in length;
- (b) the proposed hydrocarbon line is projected to cost more than the amount prescribed by the regulations;
- (c) any part of the proposed hydrocarbon line,
 - (i) uses pipe that has a nominal pipe size of 12 inches or more, and
 - (ii) has an operating pressure of 2,000 kilopascals or more; or
- (d) criteria prescribed by the regulations are met.

Section 91 states that:

91 Any person may, before constructing a hydrocarbon line to which section 90 does not apply or a station, apply to the Board for an order granting leave to construct the hydrocarbon line or station.

Section 96(1) states that:

96(1) If, after considering an application under section 90, 91 or 92 the Board is of the opinion that the construction, expansion or reinforcement of the proposed work is in the public interest, it shall make an order granting leave to carry out the work.

The OEB also has authority over the form of agreements that have been or will be offered to landowners affected by the pipeline project under section 97 of the OEB Act.

When determining whether a project is in the public interest, the OEB typically examines the need for the project, project alternatives, project cost and economics, environmental impacts, land matters, and Indigenous consultation. The standard issues list below is intended to capture all of the issues that are within the scope of a typical hydrocarbon pipeline leave to construct application under section 90 or 91 of the OEB Act.



Section 90 and 91 Leave to Construct Issues List

1.0 : Need for the Project

- 1.1: Has the applicant demonstrated that the project is needed? What factors are driving the need (e.g., new customer demand, increased system capacity requirement, reliability of service, need for pipeline relocation, operational risks, integrity issues)? Has sufficient evidence demonstrating need been provided (e.g., customer or volumetric forecast, system capacity analysis, engineering reports)?
- **1.2:** Has the applicant demonstrated how the project fits within any relevant growth plans for the area, the applicant's Utility System Plan (including any Asset Management Plan)? e.g., what are the dependencies between the proposed project and previously approved LTC projects or in the case of a large project, between the proposed project and future phases of the project?⁶⁷

2.0 : Project Alternatives

- **2.1:** Has the applicant demonstrated that the identified need is best addressed by the proposed project, having adequately considered all viable alternatives (e.g., other pipeline, non-pipeline and hybrid solutions including integrated resource planning alternatives)?
- 2.2: Has the applicant compared the alternatives using appropriate metrics including costs, benefits, risks, economic feasibility (Profitability Index, Net Present Value), timing, reliability, safety, land use requirements, permitting requirements, environmental impacts, and impacts on (amongst others) Indigenous peoples and their rights, municipalities and landowners?

3.0 : Project Cost and Economics

- **3.1:** Has the applicant provided sufficient information to demonstrate that the estimates of the project costs are reasonable? How do the costs of the project compare with recent similar projects, where applicable?
- **3.2:** Has the applicant adequately identified and described any risks associated with the proposed project? Is the proposed contingency budget appropriate and consistent with these identified risks?
- 3.3: Has the applicant demonstrated that the project's economics meet the OEB's economic tests using the methodology outlined in EBO 188 or EBO 134, as applicable? Where a contribution in aid of construction is required, is the amount of the contribution reasonable and consistent with OEB policies?

Ontario Energy Board

If it is not possible to seek approval for all phases of the project at the same time, the applicant must provide a detailed rationale supporting its request that the OEB approve only one or more phases of the overall project in advance of the remainder of the project.

- **3.4:** If an OEB-approved surcharge like the System Expansion Surcharge or Temporary Connection Charge⁶⁸ (i.e., charges designed to raise additional revenue for expansion projects that are not otherwise economically viable) is requested, has the applicant demonstrated that the project is eligible for a surcharge and that the requested duration of the surcharge is appropriate?
- **3.5:** If an OEB-approved allocation factor like the Hourly Allocation Factor (HAF)⁶⁹ (i.e., a method of allocating the cost of project capacity to customers for feasibility purposes) is requested, has the applicant demonstrated that the project is eligible for such an allocation factor and that the proposed amount of the allocation factor is reasonable and consistent with OEB policies?

4.0 : Environmental Impacts

4.1: Has the applicant filed an Environmental Report that meets the requirements of the OEB's Environmental Guidelines⁷⁰ and appropriately identified the environmental impacts associated with construction of the project and adequately described how it intends to mitigate and manage these impacts?

5.0 : Route Map and Form of Landowner Agreements

- **5.1:** Has the applicant demonstrated that any proposed forms of landowner agreements under section 97 of the OEB Act are appropriate?
- **5.2:** Does the route map provided pursuant to section 94 of the OEB Act show the general location of the proposed work and the municipalities, highways, railways, utility lines and navigable waters through, under, over, upon or across which the proposed work is to pass?

6.0 : Indigenous Consultation

6.1: To the extent that the project triggers the Constitutional duty to consult, has the proponent followed the Indigenous consultation requirements from the Environmental Guidelines? Has the duty to consult and, to the extent required, accommodate, been met sufficiently to allow the OEB to approve the application?

7.0 : Conditions of Approval

7.1: The OEB's standard conditions of approval are attached as Schedule 1. If the OEB approves the proposed project, what additional or revised conditions, if any, are appropriate?

Ontario Energy Board Environmental Guidelines for the Location, Construction and Operation of Hydrocarbon Pipelines and Facilities in Ontario, 7th Edition, 2016



EB-2020-0094 Decision and Order on Enbridge Gas Inc.'s application for a System Expansion Surcharge or Temporary Connection Charge and an Hourly Allocation Factor

⁶⁹ Ibid.

Appendix B

Integrated Resource Planning Framework for Enbridge Gas





July 22, 2021

Integrated Resource Planning Framework for Enbridge Gas

EB-2020-0091

T 416-481-1967 1-888-632-6273

F 416-440-7656 OEB.ca



TABLE OF CONTENTS

1	INTRODUCTION AND PURPOSE	3
2	DEFINITIONS	4
3	GUIDING PRINCIPLES	5
4	TYPES OF IRPAS	6
5	IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS	8
5.1	IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS STEP 1: IDENTIFICATION OF CONSTRAINTS	8
5.2	IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS STEP 2: BINARY SCREENING CRITERIA	9
5.3	IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS STEP 3: TWO-STAGE EVALUATION PROCESS	1
5.4	IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS STEP 4: PERIODIC REVIEW 1	4
6	STAKEHOLDER OUTREACH AND ENGAGEMENT PROCESS 1	5
6.1	STAKEHOLDER ENGAGEMENT PROCESS 1	5
6.2	TECHNICAL WORKING GROUP1	5
7	INDIGENOUS ENGAGEMENT AND CONSULTATION 1	7
8	IRPA COST RECOVERY AND ACCOUNTING TREATMENT PRINCIPLES 1	8
9	FUTURE IRP PLAN APPLICATIONS	0
10	MONITORING AND REPORTING2	2
11	IRP COSTS DEFERRAL ACCOUNTS	3
12	IRP PILOT PROJECTS	4

1 INTRODUCTION AND PURPOSE

This document describes the first-generation Integrated Resource Planning (IRP) Framework for Enbridge Gas. Within the energy sector generally, integrated resource planning usually refers to a planning process that evaluates and compares both supply-side and demand-side options to meeting an energy system need, and may also refer to consideration of multiple energy sources, and co-ordination or integration between multiple energy service providers. A definition of IRP specific to Enbridge Gas's operations is provided in chapter 2 ("Definitions").

This IRP Framework is a companion document to the OEB's July 22, 2021 Decision and Order on Enbridge Gas's Integrated Resource Planning proposal (EB-2020-0091), regarding IRP for Enbridge Gas. While the IRP Framework is intended to be fully consistent with the Decision and Order, in case of any discrepancy, the wording in the Decision and Order will prevail. The expectation is that enhancements and improvements will be made in the future on the basis of the experience gained in Ontario with pilot projects and other IRP activities, drawing on successes achieved in other jurisdictions, and future policy direction.

The IRP Framework provides direction to Enbridge Gas on topics to be covered in an IRP Plan (defined in chapter 2 ("Definitions")), and the OEB's requirements as Enbridge Gas considers IRP to meet its system needs. If Enbridge Gas has reasons for a specific IRP Plan to deviate from the IRP Framework, it should justify why deviations from the Framework requirements are appropriate.

The IRP Framework has been established for Enbridge Gas; however, it should also be used as a resource to guide EPCOR Natural Gas Limited Partnership when it examines infrastructure investments and potential alternatives.

2 DEFINITIONS

The following terms are defined in the IRP Framework:

- Integrated Resource Planning: A planning strategy and process that considers
 Facility Alternatives and IRP Alternatives (including the interplay of these options)
 to address the system needs of Enbridge Gas's regulated operations, and
 identifies and implements the alternative (or combination of alternatives) that is in
 the best interest of Enbridge Gas and its customers, taking into account reliability
 and safety, cost-effectiveness, public policy, optimized scoping, and risk
 management.
- IRP Assessment Process: The process used by Enbridge Gas to determine the preferred solution to meet specific system needs, including consideration of Facility Alternatives and IRP Alternatives.
- Facility Alternative: A potential infrastructure solution considered under the IRP Assessment Process in response to a specific system need of Enbridge Gas. In this IRP Framework, the term is synonymous with a traditional or conventional facility project. This would typically include a hydrocarbon line (as defined in the OEB Act) developed by Enbridge Gas, and ancillary infrastructure. Facility Alternatives determined by Enbridge Gas to be the preferred solution to meet the system need will often require approval from the OEB through a Leave to Construct application. For clarity, non-traditional solutions to system needs that include infrastructure developed by Enbridge Gas, such as injection of compressed or renewable natural gas, or storage of natural gas within the distribution or transmission system, are considered to be IRP Alternatives and not Facility Alternatives.
- IRP Alternative (IRPA): A potential solution other than a Facility Alternative
 considered in Enbridge Gas's IRP Assessment Process in response to a specific
 system need of Enbridge Gas. IRPAs determined by Enbridge Gas to be the
 preferred solution to meet the system need (alone, in combination with other
 IRPAs, or in combination with a Facility Alternative) would likely be brought
 forward for approval from the OEB through an IRP Plan.
- IRP Plan: A plan filed by Enbridge Gas for OEB approval in response to a specific system need, that includes one or more IRPAs.

3 GUIDING PRINCIPLES

The OEB has adopted the following guiding principles for IRP. IRP Plans filed with the OEB should include a section to discuss how these guiding principles have been addressed.

- Reliability and safety In considering IRPAs as part of system planning processes, Enbridge Gas's system design principles cannot be compromised, and the reliable and safe delivery of firm contracted peak period natural gas volumes to Enbridge Gas's customers must remain of paramount importance.
- <u>Cost-effectiveness</u> IRPAs must be cost-effective (competitive) compared to Facility Alternatives and other IRPAs, including taking into account impacts on Enbridge Gas customers.
- <u>Public policy</u> IRP will be considered in a manner to ensure that it is supportive
 of and aligned with public policy, and in particular the OEB's statutory objectives
 for the natural gas sector.
- Optimized scoping Recognizing that reviewing IRPAs for every forecast infrastructure project would be extremely time intensive, binary screening should be undertaken, to confirm which forecast need(s) should undergo evaluation of IRPAs, and to ensure a focus at the outset on efficient and effective IRPA investment.
- Risk management Economic risks associated with both Facility Alternatives and IRPAs in meeting system needs are evaluated and appropriately mitigated. Risks and rewards are allocated appropriately between Enbridge Gas and its customers.

4 TYPES OF IRPAS

Demand-side programming may include IRPAs such as geotargeted energy efficiency programs, and demand response programs (which incent or oblige the customer to reduce or shift energy usage during peak periods). Demand-side IRPAs are expected to target specific constrained areas and (amongst other things) encourage customers to reduce peak consumption.

Interruptible rates can also be used to reduce peak demand. While approval of interruptible rates would be considered in a rebasing rate application, the impact of interruptible rates to meet a system need/constraint should be considered in an IRP Plan in combination with demand-side or supply-side alternatives.

Supply-side IRPAs could include injection of compressed natural gas into the pipeline system in a constrained area, or renewable natural gas sourced within the constrained area. Supply-side IRPAs may also include market-based supply side alternatives. This could include contractual arrangements requiring delivery of natural gas to specific points on Enbridge Gas's system that harness the capability of existing pipeline infrastructure (including non-Enbridge Gas pipelines) to avoid or defer the need for Enbridge Gas to build new pipeline infrastructure.

As part of this first-generation IRP Framework, the OEB has determined that it is not appropriate to provide funding to Enbridge Gas for electricity IRPAs. Enbridge Gas can seek opportunities to work with the Independent Electricity System Operator or local electricity distributors to facilitate electricity-based energy solutions to address a system need/constraint, as an alternative to IRPAs or facility projects undertaken by Enbridge Gas. The OEB is not establishing this as a requirement.

For both demand-side and supply-side IRPAs, Enbridge Gas should look to procure equipment or activities through the competitive market, where feasible and cost-effective.

Enbridge Gas should consider both combination IRP Plans (that may include multiple supply-side or demand-side IRPAs or an IRPA in combination with a Facility Alternative) and bridging solutions in its IRP assessment process if the bridging solution provides the best alternative in the near term, while exploring longer term solutions.

To support the analysis of IRPAs and promote more timely development of IRP Plans, Enbridge Gas shall provide a document on best available information for demand-side IRPAs. This will be provided with Enbridge Gas's annual IRP report discussed in chapter 10 ("Monitoring and Reporting").

5 IRP ASSESSMENT PROCESS

Enbridge Gas will use a four-step IRP Assessment Process to determine the best approach to meeting system needs, including whether to pursue IRPAs for an identified need/constraint. In a project-specific application (Leave to Construct or IRP Plan), Enbridge Gas is required to demonstrate that it has followed this process including the results of the analysis at each stage of the process.

- 1. Identification of Constraints
- 2. Binary Screening Criteria
- 3. Two-Stage Evaluation Process
- 4. Periodic Review

The OEB expects that Enbridge will integrate its IRP Assessment Process into its annual planning.

Within its annual IRP report, Enbridge Gas shall report on the results of its IRP Assessment Process, including reporting on those system needs where a negative result at step two (binary screening) or step three (technical/economic evaluation) resulted in a determination by Enbridge Gas for no further assessment of IRPAs.

5.1 IRP Assessment Process Step 1: Identification of Constraints

Enbridge Gas shall identify potential system needs/constraints up to ten years in the future, and describe these in annual updates to the Asset Management Plan (AMP) to allow time for a detailed examination of IRPAs. The AMP is currently filed each year as part of Enbridge Gas's rate adjustment proceedings. The AMP process addresses all utility assets within Enbridge Gas's regulated operations.

An updated version of the AMP will be filed each year. The information filed within each AMP should include:

- · a list of identified system needs
- the status of IRP Plan consideration for each system need
- the result of the initial binary screening
- details as to whether and why IRP Plans have been screened out at subsequent steps, with supporting rationale

• any material changes to the demand forecast, relative to the demand forecast that was assessed as part of the last rebasing application

The OEB expects that, for projects brought to the OEB for approval (both Leave to Construct projects and IRP Plans), the system need will have previously been identified in the AMP (although the preferred project to meet the system need may not have been determined at that time). For any previously unidentified needs, Enbridge Gas will need to provide an explanation as to why the project is needed at this time.

5.2 IRP Assessment Process Step 2: Binary Screening Criteria

The IRP Framework will include screening criteria, in order to focus on those situations where there is a reasonable expectation that an IRPA could efficiently and economically meet the system need.

Enbridge Gas will apply these binary screening criteria to identified system needs/constraints (as identified in step 1) to determine whether further IRP evaluation is appropriate. Binary screening would thus exclude some system needs from further IRP consideration. System needs where IRP is not screened out through this binary screening would next move to the two-stage IRP evaluation process.

The OEB has established the following screening criteria for the first-generation IRP Framework.

Emergent Safety Issues

The first criterion deals with urgent or imminent issues. The safety and reliability of the gas system is paramount. Removing constraints that jeopardize this system performance does not allow time for the development and assessment of an IRP Plan.

i. Emergent Safety Issues – If an identified system constraint/need is determined to require a facility project for Enbridge Gas to offer safe and reliable service or to meet an applicable law, an IRP evaluation is not required. An example of such a system constraint/need, and an emergent safety issue, would be if an existing pipeline sustained unanticipated damage and needed to be replaced as quickly as possible to ensure the safety of local communities and Enbridge Gas's broader transmission and distribution systems. Longer-term safety related system constraints/needs may be appropriate for an IRP Plan and should be considered on a case-by-case basis.

Timing

It takes time to assess and implement an IRP Plan along with demonstration that the constraint is being mitigated. Once a ten-year AMP consistent with the IRP Framework has been in place for several years, there should be fewer situations where a timing criterion is needed; however, for this first-generation IRP Framework, the OEB is establishing a timing criterion. The use of supply-side options might be possible to meet an identified need within a shorter period.

ii. **Timing** – If an identified system constraint/need must be met in under three years, an IRP Plan could not likely be implemented and its ability to resolve the identified system constraint could not be verified in time. Therefore, an IRP evaluation is not required. Exceptions to this criterion could include consideration of supply-side IRPAs and bridging or market-based alternatives where such IRPAs can address a more imminent need.

Customer-Specific Builds

Where the customer fully pays for the incremental infrastructure costs associated with a facility project, in the form of a Contribution in Aid of Construction, consideration of an IRP Plan is not required. However, Enbridge Gas is encouraged to discuss demand-side management (DSM) opportunities with customers to potentially reduce the size of the build.

iii. Customer-Specific Builds – If an identified system need has been underpinned by a specific customer's (or group of customers') clear request for a facility project and either the choice to pay a Contribution in Aid of Construction or to contract for long-term firm services delivered by such facilities, then an IRP evaluation is not required.

Community Expansion & Economic Development

Given the goal of the Ontario Government's Access to Natural Gas legislation² to extend gas service to designated communities, Enbridge Gas is not required to develop an IRP Plan or consider alternatives to the infrastructure facilities to meet this need. However, Enbridge Gas is encouraged to discuss DSM opportunities with customers to potentially reduce the size of the build.

_

¹ The incremental costs recovered through a Contribution in Aid of Construction are set at an amount that reduces the capital cost of a project for Enbridge Gas ratepayers such that the project becomes economically feasible, which generally requires a profitability index greater than or equal to one.

² Access to Natural Gas Act, 2018, S.O. 2018, c. 15 - Bill 32

iv. Community Expansion & Economic Development – If a facility project has been driven by government legislation or policy with related funding explicitly aimed at delivering natural gas into communities, then an IRP evaluation is not required.

Pipeline Replacement and Relocation Projects

A minimum cost of the facility project that would be built to meet a system need (in the absence of IRP) is required to justify the time and effort to conduct an IRP evaluation and potentially develop an IRP Plan. Projects under \$2 million should be screened out unless the government makes regulatory changes establishing a \$10 million threshold for OEB Leave to Construct approvals, in which case, the criteria should use \$10 million to determine if an IRP evaluation is appropriate.

v. **Pipeline Replacement and Relocation Projects** – If a facility project is being advanced for replacement or relocation of a pipeline and the cost is less than the minimum project cost that would necessitate a Leave to Construct approval, then an IRP evaluation is not required.

5.3 IRP Assessment Process Step 3: Two-Stage Evaluation Process

For system needs progressing past the initial IRP binary screening, Enbridge Gas will determine whether to proceed with an IRP Plan through a two-stage evaluation. First, Enbridge Gas will determine whether potential IRPAs could meet the identified constraint/need. If yes, then Enbridge Gas will compare one or more IRP Plans to the baseline Facility Alternative, using a Discounted Cash Flow-plus (DCF+) economic test, to determine the optimum solution to meet the system need. It is expected that the two-stage evaluation process would commence sufficiently far in advance of the date that the constraint/need must be met in order to allow for time for an IRP Plan to be developed, approved, implemented and monitored for effectiveness in advance of the date when a facility project would be required.

Stage 1: Technical Evaluation

The first stage will look at the technical viability of potential IRPAs to reduce peak demand to the degree required to meet the identified system need, using best available information (including information on IRPAs from Enbridge Gas's annual IRP report), to determine whether an IRP Plan including one or more IRPAs would be a viable option. Enbridge Gas may use derating factors (i.e., assuming less than 100% of the forecast

peak demand reduction from the IRPAs would be delivered) or oversubscription of IRPAs to address uncertainty regarding forecast savings. These derating factors may be relevant to both the technical and economic evaluations. In any subsequent application for OEB approval of specific IRP Plans, Enbridge Gas should identify both the level of oversubscription and the supporting rationale.

Stage 2: Economic Evaluation

The economic evaluation used to compare the IRP Plan(s) to the baseline Facility Alternative will consist of a three-phase DCF+ evaluation, including a focus on rate impacts, as identified in phase 1 of the DCF+ test.

The DCF+ test will be based on the three-phase economic test that Enbridge Gas is required to use to assess the costs and benefits of potential transmission system expansions, under the parameters established by the <u>Report of the Board on the Expansion of the Natural Gas System in Ontario</u> (the E.B.O. 134 report). The principles of this test are summarized in the OEB's <u>Filing Guidelines on the Economic Tests for Transmission Pipeline Applications</u>. In the IRP Framework, the DCF+ test will include the following phases:

- Phase 1 assesses the economic benefits and costs from the utility perspective, and indicates whether the project is likely to result in future increases to utility rates.
- Phase 2 assesses the incremental economic benefits and costs incurred by customers from the IRP Plan(s) or Facility Alternative(s).
- Phase 3 assesses the incremental societal benefits and costs.

A Net Present Value will be calculated for each phase. Results from each phase will be presented separately for transparency, but will also be summed together.

The DCF+ results for the IRP Plan(s) and the baseline Facility Alternative will be compared to one another to determine which alternative is optimal. IRP Plans that included some combination of IRPA and facility project can also be tested using this approach.

Enbridge Gas has some discretion to select an alternative to meet a system need that does not have the highest score on phase 1 of the DCF+ test, as there may be considerations or factors that are important in phases 2 or 3, or are difficult to quantify. However, this will require justification if Enbridge Gas recommends a higher cost alternative.

The OEB accepts the categories of benefits and costs proposed by Enbridge Gas for the three phases of the DCF+ test (shown in Table 1) for the use of this test in the IRP Framework.

Table 1: Discounted Cash Flow-Plus Test Costs and Benefits

Benefit/Cost	Phase 1	Phase 2	Phase 3		
Benefits					
Incremental Revenues	Х				
Avoided Utility Infrastructure Costs ²	Х				
Avoided Customer Infrastructure Costs ³		Х			
Avoided Utility Commodity/Fuel Costs ⁴	Х				
Avoided Customer Commodity/Fuel Costs 5		х			
Avoided Operations & Maintenance	Х				
Avoided Greenhouse Gas Emissions		Х			
Other External Non-Energy Benefits			х		
Costs					
Incremental Capital Expenditure ¹	х				
Incremental Operations & Maintenance 1	Х				
Incremental Taxes	Х				
Incremental Utility Commodity/Fuel Costs ⁴	Х				
Incremental Customer Commodity/Fuel Costs 5		х			
Incremental Greenhouse Gas Emissions		Х			
Incremental Customer Costs		х			
Other External Non-Energy Costs			х		
NI_L					

Notes:

- (1) Capital and Operations & Maintenance is inclusive of program administrative costs
- (2) Avoided or reduced infrastructure capital costs of the utility (e.g., smaller diameter pipe)
- (3) Avoided or reduced infrastructure capital costs of the customer (e.g., reduced Contribution in Aid of Construction)
- (4) Avoided or incremental fuel costs of the utility (e.g., compressor fuel and unaccounted for gas)
- (5) Avoided or incremental fuel costs of the customer (e.g., lower/higher natural gas use, lower/higher electricity use)

Further work will be needed to refine the use of the DCF+ test in the context of IRP. The DCF+ test could be improved to better list and define the costs and benefits of Facility Alternatives and IRPAs, and clarify how these costs and benefits should be considered within the DCF+ test. This could include expanding the inputs to recognize increasing carbon costs, the risk that a constraint remains unresolved, and impact on gas supply costs. Enbridge Gas shall study improvements to the DCF+ test for IRP, and is encouraged to consult with the IRP Technical Working Group and to use the IRP pilot

projects as a testing ground for an enhanced DCF+ test. In particular, the IRP Technical Working Group should consider how different carbon pricing scenarios should be used in the DCF+ calculation. The OEB directs that Enbridge Gas file an enhanced DCF+ test for approval as part of the first non-pilot IRP Plan.

5.4 IRP Assessment Process Step 4: Periodic Review

Material changes may occur that could impact Enbridge Gas's determination as to how best to meet a system need. These may include changes occurring when implementing an IRP Plan after receiving project approval. Examples could include where the nature or timing of an identified need/constraint alters materially, or significant policy changes are announced by government or the OEB. In such cases, Enbridge Gas may review its IRP determinations, and may choose to discuss with the IRP Technical Working Group.

Updates of this nature should be provided by Enbridge Gas as part of its annual IRP report. If Enbridge Gas plans to increase its spending on an approved IRP Plan by more than 25%, it will need to request OEB approval for the change, as discussed in chapter 9 ("Future IRP Plan Applications").

6 STAKEHOLDER OUTREACH AND ENGAGEMENT PROCESS

6.1 Stakeholder Engagement Process

Enbridge Gas is required to use a three-component stakeholder engagement process to provide input into its IRP activities.

The three components will involve:

- Gathering of Stakeholder Engagement Data and Insight: Seeking insights from stakeholders and various market participants by working within existing stakeholder engagement channels, on an ongoing basis, to mitigate incremental expenses and leverage existing relationships.
- Stakeholder Days: Annual regional stakeholder events focused on IRP to discuss
 plans and progress with IRP, including specific discussion of needs/constraints
 identified in the AMP and the plans to address such items through IRP. These
 would be held on an annual basis shortly after Enbridge Gas files its AMP update
 within Phase 2 of the annual rates proceeding.
- Targeted Engagement: Project-specific consultation dealing with specific IRPAs
 or IRP Plans (identified for a specific need in a specific geographic region), with
 stakeholders from the specific geographic area relevant to the IRPA. Projectspecific consultation must be done in advance of seeking project approval from
 the OEB.

It is expected that Enbridge Gas will record comments from stakeholders and Indigenous groups participating in components 2 and 3 and the responses from Enbridge Gas to these comments. This information is to be filed in any subsequent IRP Plan/Leave to Construct application. Chapter 7 ("Indigenous Engagement and Consultation") provides additional details on Indigenous engagement and consultation.

Enbridge Gas shall also establish a website to facilitate the broad sharing of information on IRP stakeholdering efforts.

6.2 Technical Working Group

In addition to the three-component stakeholder process, the OEB is establishing an IRP Technical Working Group led by OEB staff, similar to the Demand-Side Management Evaluation Advisory Committee. OEB staff will establish a terms of reference and select the membership. Establishment of the IRP Technical Working Group, including a terms

of reference, and the initial selection of working group members, shall be done by the end of 2021.

The IRP Technical Working Group has an objective of providing input on IRP issues that is of value to both Enbridge Gas in implementing IRP, and to the OEB in its oversight of the IRP Framework.

The OEB expects that the first priorities of the IRP Technical Working Group will be:

- Consideration and implementation of IRP pilot projects
- Enhancements or additional guidance in applying the DCF+ evaluation methodology

Additional topics to be examined by the IRP Technical Working Group could include:

- Learnings from IRPAs and IRP implementation in other jurisdictions
- Developing IRP performance metrics for the OEB's consideration
- Treatment of stranded assets in other jurisdictions

The IRP Technical Working Group will also be expected to review a draft of Enbridge Gas's annual IRP report, with the review coordinated by OEB staff. Enbridge Gas should provide a draft of the annual IRP report to the IRP Technical Working Group far enough in advance of its planned filling to the OEB to allow the Technical Working Group time to review and comment. A report from the Technical Working Group to the OEB should be filed by OEB staff in the same proceeding in which Enbridge Gas's annual IRP report is filed. The Technical Working Group report should include any comments on Enbridge Gas's annual IRP report, including material concerns that remain unresolved within the Technical Working Group, and may also describe other activities undertaken by the Technical Working Group in the previous year.

As the natural gas system operator, Enbridge Gas retains the sole responsibility to make final system planning decisions and to advance IRP Plans and/or Leave to Construct applications. While Enbridge Gas is expected to consider any input provided by the IRP Technical Working Group, the IRP Technical Working Group will not have "voting rights" that bind Enbridge Gas with regards to its system planning decisions.

7 INDIGENOUS ENGAGEMENT AND CONSULTATION

Enbridge Gas will make efforts to accommodate participation of Indigenous groups within its stakeholder engagement process and work with these groups as appropriate to address any concerns. The OEB endorses this approach and expects that Indigenous engagement will take place in cases where material Indigenous interests are engaged.

In addition to any broader stakeholder engagement with Indigenous groups, Enbridge Gas is required to conduct consultation with respect to any potential impacts to Aboriginal or treaty rights in relation to proposed IRP Plans (which may include the individual IRPAs considered) and Leave to Construct applications. Any concerns can be considered on a case-by-case basis when an IRP Plan or Leave to Construct application comes before the OEB for approval.

When Enbridge Gas requests approval for an IRP Plan or a Leave to Construct, it will be necessary for Enbridge Gas to follow the requirements in the *Environmental Guidelines for the Location, Construction and Operation of Hydrocarbon Pipelines and Facilities in Ontario*³ regarding Indigenous consultation, if applicable.

³ Ontario Energy Board, <u>Environmental Guidelines for the Location</u>, <u>Construction and Operation of Hydrocarbon Pipelines and Facilities in Ontario</u>, 2016

8 IRPA COST RECOVERY AND ACCOUNTING TREATMENT PRINCIPLES

Costs for Enbridge Gas associated with IRP implementation fall into three categories:

- Incremental IRP administrative costs required to meet the increased workload related to IRP, including integrating IRP into Enbridge Gas's planning processes, completing the incremental stakeholdering, assessing identified system constraints for IRPA(s), and completing necessary IRP monitoring and reporting.
- IRPA Project costs including the planning, implementing, administering, measuring and verifying the effectiveness of specific investments in IRPAs.
- Ongoing operational and maintenance costs including the regular costs incurred to operate and maintain a specific IRPA investment after the project is in-service.

IRPA project costs, similar to the costs for infrastructure builds, will be eligible for inclusion in rate base where Enbridge Gas owns and operates the IRPA. Enbridge Gas should include in the project costs any physical assets acquired and costs directly attributable to the project consistent with how fixed assets are currently capitalized under US GAAP. Until rebasing, the associated revenue requirement of these project costs will be recorded in a capital costs deferral account for recovery annually or at rebasing as requested by Enbridge Gas.

Where Enbridge Gas proposes to make an enabling payment to a competitive service provider and does not own or operate the asset, these costs, if approved, will be included in the category of ongoing operational and maintenance costs and recovered as operating expenses. The OEB requires that Enbridge Gas select the most efficient and cost-effective option for its customers, between Enbridge Gas ownership and third-party ownership with an enabling payment. Until rebasing, these operating costs will be recorded in an operating costs deferral account for recovery annually or at rebasing as requested by Enbridge Gas. Incremental IRP administrative costs and other ongoing operational and maintenance costs will also be treated as expenses and recorded in this account.

The IRPA project costs eligible for inclusion in rate base will attract the same cost of capital as other rate based assets for Enbridge Gas. The depreciation period for the IRPA assets will align with the expected useful life of the asset, which will likely be the time over which the underlying IRPA is expected to provide peak load reduction.

Details about how these principles will be applied to specific IRPAs and IRP Plans will be determined in the IRP Plan applications. As part of an IRP Plan application, Enbridge Gas should provide details on which IRP Plan costs it believes are eligible for inclusion in rate base, versus those that should be considered operating expenses, with supporting rationale.

9 FUTURE IRP PLAN APPLICATIONS

When Enbridge Gas determines that an IRPA (alone, in combination with other IRPAs, or in combination with a facility project) is the best option to address a system need, it will apply for approval of an IRP Plan. The IRP Framework establishes a new approval process for IRP Plans, under section 36 of the OEB Act.

An IRP Plan approval from the OEB will operate as an endorsement of the IRP Plan, and approve the cost consequences. The costs would then be recovered, subject to a prudence review, through the IRP Costs deferral accounts annually and/or at Enbridge Gas's next rebasing application.

An IRP Plan approval will be mandatory if the forecast costs of the IRP Plan exceed the minimum project cost that would necessitate a Leave to Construct approval for a pipeline project (currently \$2 million, proposed to increase to \$10 million).

An IRP Plan application should include information similar to what is found in a Leave to Construct application, including:

- Purpose of the IRP Plan
- How the IRP Framework's guiding principles have been addressed
- Information on system need (forecast need/constraint being addressed)
- Discussion of alternatives (why the IRP Plan was selected, including the results of the economic evaluation)
- Description of the IRP Plan and IRPAs, including forecast impacts, costs, and implementation timing)
- Proposed approach to evaluation and monitoring
 - This could include a business case for any proposals for advanced metering infrastructure if this has not been assessed in Enbridge Gas's rebasing application
- Proposed approach to cost recovery (including details on costs Enbridge Gas
 proposes for inclusion in rate base, versus those that should be considered
 operating expenses, together with a supporting rationale)
 - Enbridge Gas should identify whether it intends to seek recovery of all or part of the IRP Plan costs, including rationale as to why these costs are incremental to activities included in existing rates
- Proposed approach to cost allocation (using the facility project that is being avoided, deferred, or reduced by the IRP Plan as a reference for the approach to cost allocation, as appropriate)

- In-service date, and any considerations that may apply regarding when the IRP Plan should be considered to be in-service such that Enbridge Gas is eligible for cost recovery
- Expected bill impacts
- Land and environmental issues (where relevant)
- A record of stakeholder engagement and Indigenous engagement and consultation (as appropriate)
- Conditions of approval

Prudently incurred costs associated with an approved IRP Plan will be eligible for cost recovery.

Enbridge Gas should seek approval for an adjustment to an IRP Plan, should the cost adjustment be an increase of greater than 25% of the approved cost. When seeking recovery of actual IRP Plan costs, Enbridge Gas will need to demonstrate that it has been prudent in managing its actions and resulting costs, as is typical for all requests for cost recovery.

Enbridge Gas will need to fully demonstrate the prudence of its actions particularly with regard to the risks of successful implementation of IRPAs and the potential for assets becoming stranded.

10 MONITORING AND REPORTING

Enbridge Gas shall file an annual IRP report with the OEB as part of its annual Non-Commodity Deferral Account Clearance and Earnings Sharing Mechanism application, the proceeding in which it may seek disposition of balances in the IRP Costs deferral accounts.

The OEB does not intend to approve the annual IRP report, but it could impact the OEB's findings on the disposition of amounts in the IRP Costs deferral accounts, or inform future proceedings.

The annual IRP report and the report from the IRP Technical Working Group are to be filed for information regardless of whether Enbridge Gas is seeking approval to clear any balances in the IRP Costs deferral accounts.

The annual IRP report should include the following information:

- A summary of IRP stakeholdering activities from the past year
- A summary of IRP engagement or consultation activities with Indigenous peoples
- Updates on IRP pilot projects underway
- Updates on incorporating IRP into asset management planning
- Updates on status of potential IRP Plans
- Updates on status of approved IRP Plans, including details of adjustments made by Enbridge Gas
- Annual and cumulative summaries of actual peak demand reductions/energy savings generated by each IRP Plan to-date, including comparisons to the initial forecast reduction/energy savings and the actual amount of expenditure on each IRP Plan to-date
- The most recent results of Enbridge Gas's IRP Assessment Process for system needs, including reporting on those system needs where a negative binary screening or technical/economic evaluation resulted in no further assessment of IRPAs
- A summary of best available information on demand-side IRPAs, including types of IRPAs, estimates of cost, peak demand savings, status in Ontario, potential role and relevance to Enbridge Gas's system, and learnings from pilot projects and other jurisdictions
- Efforts taken to explore the use of interruptible rates for meeting system needs, including how customers have been provided the opportunity to consider this option
- Any other IRP-related matters established by the OEB.

11 IRP COSTS DEFERRAL ACCOUNTS

The OEB determined in the IRP Decision and Order that two IRP Costs deferral accounts will be established for the period from 2021 to 2023, to track incremental IRP-related costs not included in base rates during the current deferred rebasing term. Enbridge Gas will be preparing a Draft Accounting Order for the two IRP Costs deferral accounts, based on the guidance in the Decision and Order. Enbridge Gas will follow the approved Accounting Order for the use of these accounts.

Enbridge Gas may request disposition of account balances, when eligible, as part of its annual Non-Commodity Deferral Account Clearance and Earnings Sharing Mechanism application. Costs in the IRP Operating Costs Deferral Account for general IRP administrative costs may be brought forward for disposition without any prior approval. Costs in this account related to specific projects (e.g. project operating and maintenance costs, enabling payments to competitive service providers) should not be brought forward for disposition until an IRP Plan has been approved. When an IRP Plan has been approved and the project is considered to be "in-service", Enbridge Gas is also eligible to seek cost recovery of the project's capital-related revenue requirement through the IRP Capital Costs Deferral Account.

The balances brought forward for disposition in the IRP Costs deferral accounts should be based on actual expenditures. The balance for the IRP Capital Costs Deferral Account will include the revenue requirement impacts associated with project costs eligible for inclusion in rate base. The application to clear any balance in the IRP Capital Costs Deferral Account should describe the reasons for any variance between actual costs and the forecast costs that were included in the IRP Plan approval.

12 IRP PILOT PROJECTS

Enbridge Gas is expected to develop and implement two IRP pilot projects. The pilots are expected to be an effective approach to understand and evaluate how IRP can be implemented to avoid, delay or reduce facility projects.

The OEB expects that the IRP pilot projects will be selected and deployed by the end of 2022. The detailed consideration of IRP pilot projects should commence shortly after the issuance of the IRP Framework with input being sought from the IRP Technical Working Group.

The nature of the pilots should be responsive to the opportunities that arise. Enbridge Gas should then apply to the OEB for approval of the IRP pilot projects providing the information and following the approach for IRP Plans, described in chapter 9 ("Future IRP Plan Applications").

The implementation of pilots should not be a barrier to addressing a system need through a non-pilot IRP Plan, if an exceptional time-limited opportunity arises prior to the completion of the pilots.

Enbridge Gas should share key learnings from the pilots through reporting to the OEB and stakeholders, through the annual IRP report and more frequent updates to the IRP Technical Working Group, as needed. This experience will facilitate the development of other IRP Plans and identify areas for enhancement to the IRP Framework.

The IRP pilot project costs are to be tracked in the IRP Costs deferral accounts, and recovery can be requested annually for prudently incurred costs.

Enbridge Gas is encouraged to use the IRP pilot projects as a testing ground for an enhanced DCF+ test as discussed in section 5.3 ("Two-Stage Evaluation Process").

Appendix C

Standard Elements of Land Use Agreements



Appendix C: Standard Elements of Land Use Agreements

The elements below provide the initial starting point for a negotiation between a landowner and an LTC applicant. However, it is open to the landowner and applicant to develop the substantive content of these elements and any other mutually agreed items to be included in the agreement. Incorporation of these elements does not limit the OEB's discretion to either approve or not approve a form of agreement submitted in a proceeding.

1. Legal description of properties

A section in the form of agreement for identifying the full legal description of each of the affected properties.

Description of the area in use

The portion of property to which the applicant is granted permission to use or access must be depicted visually. Such a depiction need not be elaborate, but a clear "drawing" of the relevant easement area will help provide clarity and avoid potential disputes. A professional survey is helpful.

3. Covenant not to disturb the applicant's use of right of access

Although it may have a clearly defined right to use the owner's property, the applicant must also be sure that the landowner's use of the property will not create practical problems. The land use agreement should include language that protects the rights of the applicant to undisturbed use of the easement.

4. Determination of maintenance obligations

Even after rights and non-disturbance issues are clarified, the parties to an easement agreement face the issue of who will take care of that portion of the property, pay for any needed repairs or address related problems that occur. The parties should determine who will maintain the area in use.

5. Decommissioning

A decommission clause should set out that the applicant will be responsible to cover the cost of decommissioning the facilities and restoring any damage done to the area in use. This clause should also have specific procedures for the decommissioning process.



6. Independent Legal Advice (ILA)

Provision must be made that both parties have had the option to obtain independent legal advice. ILA is commonly paid for by the applicant.

7. Liability: Indemnity and exculpation

The agreement should reflect the parties' consideration of their potential liabilities with respect to their ownership or use of the property.

8. Insurance

An easement agreement should clearly state any obligations of the parties to maintain any forms of insurance. Considerations would include property insurance, but may also include other coverage as well, as dictated by the circumstances.

9. Default provisions and termination

Some consideration must be made for events or behavior on the part of either party that will terminate the easement.

10. Dispute resolution

Provision setting out the dispute resolution procedure to be used in case of disagreement.



Appendix D

Standard Leave to Construct Conditions of Approval



Appendix D: Standard Leave to Construct Conditions of Approval

- 1. [The Applicant] shall construct the facilities and restore the land in accordance with the OEB's Decision and Order in [insert OEB File No.] and these Conditions of Approval.
- 2. (a) Authorization for leave to construct shall terminate 12 months after the decision is issued, unless construction has commenced prior to that date.⁷¹
 - (b) [The Applicant] shall give the OEB notice in writing:
 - i. of the commencement of construction, at least 10 days prior to the date construction commences
 - ii. of the planned in-service start date, at least 10 days prior to the date the facilities begin to go into service
 - iii. of the date on which construction was completed, no later than 10 days following the completion of construction
 - iv. of the full project in-service date, no later than 10 days after all the facilities go into service
- 3. [The Applicant] shall obtain all necessary approvals, permits, licences, certificates, agreements and rights required to construct, operate and maintain the Project.
- 4. [The Applicant] shall implement all the recommendations of the Environmental Report filed in the proceeding, and all the recommendations and directives identified by the Ontario Pipeline Coordinating Committee review.
- 5. [The Applicant] shall advise the OEB of any proposed change to OEB-approved construction or restoration procedures.⁷² Except in an emergency, [the Applicant] shall not make any such change without prior notice to and written approval of the OEB. In the event of an emergency, the OEB shall be informed immediately after the fact.
- 6. Concurrent with the final monitoring report referred to in Condition 7(b), [the Applicant] shall file a Post Construction Financial Report, which shall provide a variance analysis of project cost, schedule and scope compared to the estimates filed in this proceeding, including the extent to which the project contingency was utilized. [The Applicant] shall also file a copy of the Post Construction Financial Report in the proceeding where the actual capital costs of the project are proposed to be included in rate base or any proceeding where [the Applicant] proposes to start collecting revenues associated with the Project, whichever is earlier.

Ontario Energy Board

⁷¹ The 12-month period is intended to allow time for applicants to obtain any outstanding permits and approvals and to complete any pre-construction work.

⁷² Refer to sections 4.6 LTC Change Requests

- 7. Both during and after construction, [the Applicant] shall monitor the impacts of construction, and shall file with the OEB one electronic (searchable PDF) version of each of the following reports:
 - a. A post construction report, within three months of the full project in-service date, which shall:
 - i. provide a certification, by a senior executive of the company, of [the Applicant's] adherence to Condition 1
 - ii. describe any impacts and outstanding concerns identified during construction
 - iii. describe the actions taken or planned to be taken to prevent or mitigate any identified impacts of construction
 - iv. include a log of all complaints received by [the Applicant], including the date/time the complaint was received, a description of the complaint, any actions taken to address the complaint, the rationale for taking such actions
 - v. provide a certification, by a senior executive of the company, that the company has obtained all other approvals, permits, licenses, and certificates required to construct, operate and maintain the proposed project
 - b. A final monitoring report, no later than fifteen months after the full project inservice date, or, where the deadline falls between December 1 and May 31, the following June 1, which shall:
 - i. provide a certification, by a senior executive of the company, of [the Applicant's] adherence to Condition 4
 - ii. describe the condition of any rehabilitated land
 - iii. describe the effectiveness of any actions taken to prevent or mitigate any identified impacts of construction
 - iv. include the results of analyses and monitoring programs and any recommendations arising therefrom
 - v. include a log of all complaints received by [the Applicant], including the date/time the complaint was received; a description of the complaint; any actions taken to address the complaint; and the rationale for taking such actions
- 8. [The Applicant] shall designate one of its employees as project manager who will be responsible for the fulfillment of these conditions, and shall provide the employee's name and contact information to the OEB and to all the appropriate landowners, and shall clearly post the project manager's contact information in a prominent place at the construction site.

